

Working Paper

Methane, Markets and Food

How the Climate Emergency will drive an urgent focus on methane and what this means for the food and agricultural industries

The University of Cambridge Institute for Sustainability Leadership

The University of Cambridge Institute for Sustainability Leadership partners with business and governments to develop leadership and solutions for a sustainable economy. We aim to achieve net zero, protect and restore nature, and build inclusive and resilient societies. For over three decades we have built the leadership capacity and capabilities of individuals and organisations, and created industry-leading collaborations, to catalyse change and accelerate the path to a sustainable economy. Our interdisciplinary research engagement builds the evidence base for practical action.

Authors

Paul Gilding, Pablo Salas and Emily Cracknell.

Citing this report

CISL (2022). Methane, Markets and Food: How the Climate Emergency will drive an urgent focus on methane and what this means for the food and agricultural industries. University of Cambridge Institute for Sustainability Leadership.

Acknowledgements

This working paper was written by Paul Gilding and Pablo Salas, with analysis and research from Emily Cracknell. Review of drafts and comments were provided by Jonathon Porritt, James Arbib, Kingsmill Bond, Jeff Turner, Sue Garrard, Jake Reynolds and Nusa Urbancic. Their inputs were invaluable in sharpening context and clarity.

Copyright

Copyright © 2022 University of Cambridge Institute for Sustainability Leadership (CISL). Some rights reserved.

Creative Commons: The material featured in this publication is distributed under the Creative Commons Attribution Licence. The details of this licence may be viewed in full at: https:// creativecommons.org/licenses/ by/4.0

Working papers are circulated for discussion purposes only. Their contents should be considered preliminary and are not to be quoted without the authors' permission. All views expressed are those of the author.

Contents

The Climate Emergency	4
The Recognition of Climate Change as a Genuine Emergency	4
A Climate Emergency Response requires an intense focus on methane as well as CO_2	5
The Role of Methane	8
Who's Responsible for Anthropogenic Methane Emissions?	8
Where is the Greatest Opportunity for Methane Reductions in the Next Decade?	9
A Primary Focusing on Fossil Fuels for Methane Reduction May Not Deliver the Required Reduction and Should be Not be Relied Upon	10
Waste is Important but not Material in a 10-year Timeframe	11
The Agri-Food Disruption	13
The Assumption that Changing the Food System is Slow is Now Wrong	13
Change in Our Food and Agricultural Systems is Inevitable – Based on Economics	14
Technological Solutions are Ready to Disrupt Industrialised Agricultural and Food Markets. The Process Could be Accelerated and Managed but it Does Not Need to be Initiated	16
How Disruptive Market Transformations Generally Unfold	19
How Will the Food and Agricultural Industries Fare in a Disruptive Transition?	23
Consumers will not be the only determinant of how the disruption will unfold	24
The Future of the Agri-Food Sector	27
Agricultural and Food Systems	28
Conclusion	31
References	33

Executive Summary

This paper argues we are at the start of the most profound shift in the climate debate in 20 years. We argue we will now see:

- The arrival of the climate emergency into public consciousness, driven by increased severity and frequency of extreme weather events and concern about irreversible climate tipping points.
- A resulting shift to a focus on 'rates of warming' in addition to 'level of emissions'.
- A recognition that even dramatically accelerated CO₂ emission reductions won't reduce the rate or warming in the required time frame.
- Therefore, an intense focus on methane, with action needed in the next decade.

The market impacts could be profound with:

- Intense pressure on methane intensive industries to rapidly reduce emissions in the next decade.
- Mitigation measures required across all methane intensive sectors Fossil energy, waste and food and agriculture, to hedge against rapid emission reduction failure in any one sector.
- The high likelihood of policy, pricing and incentives to drive methane mitigation measures.
- A resulting market disruption to the food and agricultural industries with a battle between new disruptive technologies and adaptive incumbents for the multi-trillion-dollar market opportunity.

The Climate Emergency

Faced with the threat of irreversible tipping points, humanity will choose to urgently reduce the rate of warming - with the most viable approach being to dramatically reduce methane emissions in the next decade.

The Recognition of Climate Change as a Genuine Emergency

The underlying driver of all action on climate change is the science. While it's debated and at various times denied or resisted, it is in the end the key. Within the science it is the IPCC reports which synthesise the collective scientific evidence. The latest IPCC (2021, 2022) reports were unequivocal:

- Our climate is changing.
- We're suffering severe consequences decades earlier than predicted.
- Physical impacts will continue to worsen.
- Abrupt and irreversible change in vital natural systems is increasingly likely.
- And critically due to the lag between action (emission reduction) and impact (reduced rate of warming) we're running out of time to act.
- IPCC Working Group II Co-Chair Hans-Otto Pörtner summarised the findings of the latest reports as follows, "The scientific evidence is unequivocal: climate change is a threat to human wellbeing and the health of the planet. Any further delay in concerted global action will miss a brief and rapidly closing window to secure a liveable future" (IPCC, 2022b).

Given the scientific conclusion, by any interpretation we now face a climate threat that can accurately be described as an emergency. An emergency not in a rhetorical sense (as it has been to date) – but as a statement of fact that reflects the magnitude, speed, and intensity of both the threat, and the response required.

This shift to a focus on climate change as an emergency is being sharpened by an unprecedented surge of extreme weather events globallyⁱ. Climate scientists describe the severity of these events as "off the scale", compared with what atmospheric models forecast (Hook et al., 2021). This is due to the unprecedented frequency and intensity of the events, and their occurrence at far lower global temperature increases than expectedⁱⁱ. The resulting social, biophysical and economic losses observed are significant, triggering many experts to warn that even the 1.5°C 'safe' temperature increase aligned with the Paris Agreement, may be insufficient to prevent 'catastrophic threats', in particular - tipping points (Ripple et al., 2021).

A tipping point is a threshold where small changes in one of Earth's systems could shift that system to a new state, with irreversible and large-scale consequences for human and ecological systems. The IPCC advise that the probability of this low-likelihood, high impact outcome increases with higher global warming and that these dangerous thresholds are closer than once thought (IPCC, 2021). They conclude:

"The worst is yet to come...." "Life on Earth can recover from a drastic climate shift by evolving into new species and creating new ecosystems...Humans cannot" (IPCC, 2021b; France24, 2021)ⁱⁱⁱ.

Examples of potential Earth system shifts from warming land and sea temperatures include:

- Runaway loss of ice sheets, that accelerate sea level rise.
- Forests and other natural carbon stores such as permafrost releasing their stores (CO₂, CH₄, NO_x) into the atmosphere, accelerating warming.
- The destabilisation of ocean circulation systems which are critical for heat transport between regions.

Increasing concern, is evidence that key tipping points are interconnected across biological systems^{iv} - therefore if one were triggered, it could have cascading effects on others, making their occurrence both more likely and of higher impact (Lenton et al., 2019; IPCC, 2022).

The reason this possibility is so critical, and why it frames this paper's assumptions about the market response, is that without dramatic change to our warming rate in the next decade, the likelihood of these tipping points being crossed will significantly increase.

Achieving this requires an increased focus on methane reduction.

Why A Climate Emergency Response requires an intense focus on methane as well as CO₂

As the climate emergency worsens^v, an accelerated reduction in fossil fuels and CO_2 emissions – essential for ultimate climate stability – will not by itself have significant impact on reducing the risk of runaway climate change (Ripple et.al, 2021). Credible science argues that even if we stopped emitting CO_2 today, the lag time to any measurable reduction in the rate of warming means little result before 2050 if we do not also abate other greenhouse gases (GHGs), such as methane and nitrous oxide^{vi}.

Given we already face tipping points^{vii} where we could lose control of the climate (including melting ice sheets, thawing permafrost and slowing jet streams), we now need to consider both:

- 1. The *level* of warming, which is proportional to the accumulation of GHGs in the atmosphere. CO₂ is the key long-term determinant of how hot the earth will get and for how long it will stay that hot. Current warming levels are linked to the historical (since preindustrial levels) accumulation of CO₂ followed by methane (CH₄) which is shorter-lived but has a stronger warming effect.
- 2. The *rate* of warming, which is proportional to the level of GHG emissions and is the key to the likelihood and timing of climate change accelerating out of our control. Abating short-lived but strong-warming gases such as methane is the key to manage the rate of warming and thus the fastest route to reducing the risk of triggering irreversible tipping points.

Critically, methane reduction will also help off-set a perverse impact of phasing out coal (Harvey, 2021). The end of coal use is a key element of all emission reduction pathways – but doing so

temporarily increases warming. This is because sulphur particles emitted by coal burning temporarily deflect sunlight and thereby mask the true extent of warming. Stopping coal use will lead to this sulphur falling out of the atmosphere, which will mean warming already primed in the system will be released.

Our ability to quantify to what degree methane abatement can influence the rate of warming in the atmosphere is today imprecise, though the science is rapidly developing. However, based on the evidence we have, it is clear it is the best pathway to curb current rates of warming. For instance, Severinsky and Sessoms (2021) found that reducing radiative forcing by 0.63W/m³ would require a 0.3 GT reduction in methane compared to a 930 to 980 GT of CO₂. In the absence of valid fast carbon capture and storage technologies and geoengineering solutions along with the physical constraints on rapidly completing the energy transition, methane abatement buys us time.

Unlike CO_2 which warms for around a century, methane does its warming early on – in around a decade. During this time, it is very potent. While methane is often reported as having 28 times more warming impact than CO_2 , this is when the two are compared over 100 years. Over 10 years – the timeframe the IPCC tells us we have^{viii} – methane is 90-115 times more potent^{ix}.



Figure 1: A comparison of the climate responses from a one off 1 MtCO₂e pulse of CO₂, CH₄ and N₂O. Methane achieves its warming early on. Source: CCC (2020).

Troublingly, atmospheric concentrations of methane have more than tripled since pre-industrial times (NOAA/GLM, 2022) and are increasing now faster than any time since the 1980's (UNEP, 2021), with 2020 seeing the biggest one-year jump on record (NOAA, 2021). The causes of the recent spike are unclear but could include: leakage from natural gas and oil; emissions from landfill; increased output from thawing tundra/permafrost and methane-producing microbes in wetlands and the guts of livestock being spurred by rising temperatures; or, a combination of human-caused and natural

forces (Turner. et.al, 2019; Katz, 2021). Researchers describe this tend as "dangerously fast" (Tollefson, 2022).

Whatever the causes, this observed increase makes the methane issue more urgent, due to the uncertainty about its potential to exacerbate systemic risks. As a result, the recognition of methane's importance is rapidly being established:

- The May 2021 UNEP Global Methane Report acknowledged methane as the most "powerful lever in reducing near-term warming" and the only plausible way of reducing warming in the next 20 years (UNEP, 2021).
- A July 2021 assessment of 'planetary vital signs' signed by more than 13,900 scientists warned "Because of the limited time available, priorities must shift toward immediate and drastic reductions in dangerous short-lived greenhouse gases, especially methane" (Ripple, 2021).
- In August 2021, Senior Director of the Special Presidential Envoy for Climate Change in the US, Rick Duke announced "Methane is the next crucial, fast, climate-stabilization prize. There's simply nothing that comes close for securing our near-term climate future, buying us crucial time to decarbonize energy and to develop advanced options like negative-emissions technologies" and "by far the top priority short-lived climate pollutant that we need to tackle to keep 1.5°C within reach" (Simon, 2021).
- In September 2021 the European Union and the United States formed an agreement, the Global Methane Pledge, to cut global methane emissions 30% by 2030 (EC, 2021).
- On 7 October 2021, Fatih Birol, Executive Director of the IEA, warned "At a time when we are constantly being reminded of the damaging effects of climate change, it is inexcusable that massive amounts of methane continue to be allowed to just seep into the air from fossil fuel operations" (IEA, 2021).
- By its launch at COP 26 in November 2021, more than 100 countries had signed the Global Methane Pledge (US Department of State, 2021).

It is now clear that without deep cuts in methane emissions *this decade*, the Paris Agreement's goal of limiting (or restoring) warming to 1.5°C may be beyond reach^x and we may face runaway climate change.

The Role of Methane

To understand how to drive change, and to forecast how change will occur, requires an analysis of how markets shift in response to social pressures.

If we conduct such a market framed analysis, we can conclude that reducing methane emissions in the next decade is most likely to occur in the food and agriculture sectors – not, as most forecast, in the fossil fuels or waste sectors.

Who's Responsible for Anthropogenic Methane Emissions?

The Global Methane Assessment produced by the Climate & Clean Air Coalition (CCAC) together with the United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP), provides the most recent detailed analysis of current methane emissions, their sources, impacts and benefits of mitigation. Using data from Jackson et al. (2020), their analysis finds that about 60% of methane emissions come from 'anthropogenic' sources (energy, waste and agriculture), and 40% are 'natural' (wetlands, lakes and rivers, natural geological sources, volcanoes & termites)^{xi}. From 'anthropogenic' sources, agriculture accounts for ~40% of methane emissions, fossil fuels ~35% and waste ~20%. The remaining comes from mixed sources including burning of wood as fuel, biofuels and bushfires.



Figure 2: Global sources of methane emissions. Source: Data from Jackson et al. (2020)

Food and Agriculture

In the agricultural sector, livestock emissions from manure and enteric fermentation (gas from ruminant animals such as cows, sheep and goats) represent around 32%, and rice cultivation (flooded rice field create the perfect environment for methane emitting bacteria) around 8% of global anthropogenic methane emissions.

Fossil fuels

Globally, fossil fuels account for 35% of anthropogenic methane emissions – of this oil and gas account for 23%, and coal mining 12%.

A large proportion of methane emissions from coal, oil and gas extraction, production and distribution are referred to as 'fugitive emissions' because they are incidental to the desired production process, for example leakage from pipes or wells or seeping from old coal mines.

<u>Waste</u>

In the waste sector, landfills and wastewater make up about 20% of global anthropogenic methane emissions (as organic waste in landfill and wastewater decomposes, the microorganism that do this release methane).

Where is the Greatest Opportunity for Methane Reductions in the Next Decade?

Ultimate success in the context described in this paper, will be dependent on which measures can be executed within the next 10 years, which according to the science, is the critical timeframe for slowing the rate and level of warming. Thanks to the short atmospheric lifetime of methane, strong methane emission reductions in the short term (between 2020 and 2030) can generate a significant impact on limiting the global mean temperature increase (see figure 3 below).

Figure 3: Impacts of short-term methane emission reductions on global mean temperature increase in 2030, 2050 and 2100. Methane emission reductions are assumed to increase linearly between 2020 and 2030 and then stop, keeping methane emission levels constant after 2030. Red bars show the response to the methane emission cuts, while the black bar shows the response to coal phase-out on top of a 30% methane reduction (CB, 2021).



Most analyses argue the greatest opportunity for methane reduction is in the fossil fuels and waste sectors^{xii}. While management of methane within agriculture is also addressed, mitigation potential in this area is perceived to be limited by lack of technological solutions and reliance on cultural and behaviour change.

This paper concludes that this primary focus on improving fossil fuel energy and waste to reduce methane emissions is flawed. This conclusion is based on:

- There now being a different context an emergency response necessitating actions to slow the rate of warming within 10 years.
- Analysis of how methane reductions would be achieved in a market economy and the capacity to do so.

As is explored in some detail in sections below, it is this second point that is key to understanding the actions with the highest likelihood of *being* delivered. This is different to an analysis of how action *could* be delivered, which tends to focus on the biggest theoretical opportunity.

With over 30 years of evidence demonstrating how social, market and political change has been delivered - or failed to be - on climate and sustainability questions, society has a great deal of evidence of reality. This understanding needs to frame our approach to what can be achieved in methane reduction and how to drive it.

Choosing the wrong approach may cost us another decade which, given the scientific evidence on risk, would be extremely high risk for global stability.

A Primary Focusing on Fossil Fuels for Methane Reduction May Not Deliver the Required Reduction and Should Not be Relied Upon

The disruption of the energy system is firmly underway with coal, oil and gas being challenged by increasingly competitive renewable alternatives. Completion of this disruption is still however 20-30 years away (IEA, 2021d), as net-zero targets are only expected to be reached by mid-century (IPCC, 2018). This means that the energy transition will not deliver the required methane reductions. So, the pathway for methane reduction, if we choose to focus on emissions from fossil energy, falls on fugitive emissions, with the IEA assessment finding that 75% reductions in the fossil fuel sector could be achieved by 2030 (IEA, 2021c).

There is no question that these reductions *could* theoretically be delivered. However, given the importance of this task and the short timeframe for delivery, we must examine the level of certainty before relying on fugitive emissions to achieve the bulk of the methane reductions the science tells us is required.

There are three key reasons to exercise caution when assessing this likelihood:

1. Methane reduction will require regulation and/or pricing at a global scale.

More than 70% of methane emissions coming from the oil and gas sector can be abated with existing technologies and around 45% can be abated at no cost (as the captured gas has value;

IEA, 2021c). Despite this, methane emissions from the oil and gas industry have continued during decades when the industry was highly profitable and valued. Given this, we can assume the industry, which is now shedding profit and value, will not address this without strong policy and aggressive regulation.

Methane policy and regulation (compliance mechanisms) and the operating systems of oil and gas production chains (how companies choose to manage their methane) vary greatly from country to country, state to state and business to business. To achieve meaningful methane emission reductions, coordinated regulation and incentives (such as pricing), will be required if we are to drive action at a global scale.

History has demonstrated that acceptance and deployment of emission reduction mechanisms at a national scale is complex and slow (especially when vested interests are at play). At a global scale it is even more so (Gills and Morgan, 2020) ^{xiii}. We are now 30 years on from the first attempt at a coordinated international emissions reduction approach, still without success.

2. The fossil fuel industry is supremely skilled in delay.

For over 30 years the fossil fuel industry has skilfully and strategically delayed action on climate change (Brulle and Roberts, 2017) despite clear warnings, citing economic loss, job protection and energy security as justification. Powerful lobbyists and interest groups are well established, influential and continue to dissuade and delay policy makers from creating the regulation and pricing necessary to drive emission reductions (Brulle, 2014)^{xiv}. With declining value and accelerating job losses being symptomatic of the industry's instability, it seems inevitable they will again succeed in delaying strong methane regulation.

3. <u>Methane abatement is a low value business proposition in a declining industry.</u>

While temporary macroeconomic conditions will drive short-term rebounds in demand and commodity pricing, overall, the outlook for the fossil fuel industry is increasingly uncompetitive (IRENA, 2021) and capital constrained (Olson and McFarlane, 2021), with high debt ratios (Williams-Derry et.al., 2020), falling asset values (Mercure et.al., 2018), volatile commodity prices (WEC,2022), and failing consumer and investor sentiment (Bond and Butler-Sloss, 2021)^{xv}. This is happening in a market where the accelerating energy transition will keep putting pressure on demand, accelerating these trends (IEA, 2021d). It is effectively an industry in terminal structural decline, meaning there will be strong commercial resistance to investing in abating their methane emissions. The only way past this would be aggressive pricing or regulation. With the industry focusing on preserving value and profits in an unstable market, methane abatement will be strongly opposed and is likely, based on historic experience, to succeed.

The reasonable conclusion from this is that - in the context of the climate emergency demanding speed - *a primary* focus on energy for methane reduction carries big risks. The cost benefits and ease of methane abatement from fossil fuels is not in question, it should undoubtedly be pursued as one strategy for methane reduction. However, it should not be at the cost or dismissal of an intense parallel focus on the alternative approaches in food and agriculture.

Waste is Important but not Material in a 10-year Timeframe

Unlike fossil fuels, the responsibility for managing emissions from waste is largely disconnected from the production chain (e.g., solid commercial and residential waste managed in landfill; wastewater

managed in treatment plants). This highly distributed system, largely managed at a municipal level, can promote waste reduction, diversion and sorting and flare or convert methane to energy on site. This is being done, but like fossil fuels, it is not guaranteed to occur at the scale or in the timeframe required, without coordinated regulation and pricing and major redirection of government funds. Greater and faster opportunity lies in systems and technologies that prevent the production of the waste in the first place – this falls back on forestry, agricultural/food systems and the industries that use their outputs (Balcombe et al., 2018). Therefore, this sector should certainly be pursued as strategy for methane reduction but cannot be relied upon for a result in the next decade.

The Agri-Food Disruption

The food and agricultural sectors are the largest source of methane emissions and are primed and ready for rapid and exponential change.

This will cause major market disruption and result in large wealth creation and considerable social and environmental benefits – including dramatic methane reductions.

The Assumption that Changing the Food System is Slow is Now Wrong

With fossil fuels and waste put forward by most strategies as the primary target for methane reduction, opportunities in food and agriculture are de-prioritised with the assumption that change in this sector is slow, difficult and incremental.

Three key assumptions drive this perception:

1. That there is limited potential to address the food and agricultural sectors' methane emissions through technology change (compared to the case of renewables replacing coal).

2. That changing food consumption patterns through the market will be slow, as it will require overcoming strong consumer and cultural resistance to change.

3. That changing policy in food and agriculture is politically difficult due to the widespread influence of 'big agriculture' and the 'farm lobby'.

These assumptions have resulted in food and agriculture's role in tackling the methane emergency being perceived as limited to gentle change, with commensurately slow and incremental emission reduction impacts. Strategies focus on farmer and consumer behaviour change such as reducing food waste and loss, improving livestock management and the adoption of healthier diets, such as lower meat and dairy consumption in rich countries. They assume farmers, consumers and companies' impetus to act will be largely based on a sense of responsibility or 'doing the right thing'.

These assumptions are outdated and no longer valid. As a result, the actions suggested for methane reduction in agriculture are flawed for three key reasons.

• Firstly, they assume change is an option – that despite the evident harm the current food system causes and its' inadequacies and vulnerability to climate change, it will persist as there are no viable alternatives. This is wrong. The food system is broken. It is up against real limits and is no longer fit-for-purpose. That means change is inevitable - the only question is when and how.

- Secondly, they are all based on key assumptions about technology, consumer attitudes ٠ and market driven change that are outdated.
- Thirdly, action driven by 'responsibility' won't deliver the result required. They will lead to incremental reductions in methane emissions and subsequent warming rates, which are inadequate and illogical for a climate emergency focus.

The outdated assumptions are, in summary, based on the belief that while the proposed responses are clearly inadequate and we would all 'like to do more', they are unfortunately 'the best we can do'. The evidence shows that this approach is wrong for several reasons, described in the next sections of this paper.

Change in Our Food and Agricultural Systems is Inevitable – **Based on Economics**

Modern food and agriculture is a complex global system of sophisticated markets and industries, controlled by a small number of actors in the fields of production (industrial agriculture), processing (food manufacturing) and retail (supermarkets and food service). This food, produced through intensive and consolidated agriculture, is then predominantly manufactured into low cost, high energy, long-life, processed, and packaged foods, which are distributed through food service outlets or supermarkets, then sold to consumers at low prices. Figure 4 shows the case of soy trade between Brazil and China, which is the largest bilateral agricultural trade in the world (US\$ 23.2 billion in 2020, 70% of the total agricultural export from Brazil to China). More than 70% of this market is dominated by 10 companies. This is not to criticise this system but to note the reality of it, because this is what provides the framing context for any analysis of how it will change.

Figure 4: (Right) Top five global agriculture trade flows in 2017 (blue) and 2020 (orange). Around 70% of the exports between Brazil and China correspond to soybean trade. They reached US\$23.2 billion in 2020 (US\$ 20.9 billion in 2017), representing the largest single international agricultural trade worldwide (data from Chatham House (2022)). The Transparency for Sustainable Economies initiative found that more than 70% of the soy exports from Brazil to China between 2013 and 2017 was concentrated in only 10 companies (left figure, from TRASE (2019).



ENGELHAR

The key driver of this system is industrial agriculture, an idea originally conceived as a "panacea for a fast-growing world" (UNEP, 2020). Industrial agriculture allows for the large-scale, intensive production of crops and animals with a primary focus on production efficiency. Synthetic fertilisers, chemical pesticides, intensive^{xvi} high yield monoculture cropping and livestock practices ^{xvii}, high density and expansive land use and an emphasis on energy-dense (vs nutrient dense) 'affordable' food crops, have come to typify this system.

While productivity gains have been undoubtedly successful, they have also come at a steep cost: contaminated and depleted land and water^{xviii}, an increase in animal pathogens^{xix} and zoonotic disease^{xx}, antibiotic resistance^{xxi}, lowered immunity^{xxii}, human disease and abnormality from chemical exposure and ingestion^{xxiii}, an epidemic of obesity and chronic disease^{xxiv} and inequality driven by the disproportionate control that industrialised agriculture and corporate buyers have over small holder farms^{xxv}.

While the global proportion of people suffering from hunger has currently decreased, and this is to be celebrated, the proportion of people malnourished has increased. This is due to the increase in food availability being dominated by low-cost, energy rich foods that provide calories, but lack the essential nutrients required for healthy development and immunity^{xxvi}. The unintended toll on society, the environment and poverty, creates economic costs in the range of \$3 trillion (UNEP, 2020) to \$12 trillion each year (Food and Land Use Coalition, 2019).

Figure 5: Greenhouse gas emissions from food, separating short vs. long-lived gases. Adapted from Ritchie (2020) - with data sourced from Poore & Namecek (2018)



Climate extremes now threaten these gains in productivity and hunger reduction. Weather extremes are now occurring simultaneously, with cascading impacts that are difficult to manage. These have affected productivity in *all* agricultural and fishery sectors (IPCC, 2022), and exposed millions of people to acute food and water insecurity, especially within vulnerable population in Africa, Asia, Central and South America, on Small Island States and in the Arctic (IPCC, 2022b).

The point of describing this is not to argue it should change. It is to establish that it is simply not possible for this current model to keep growing. This is a market and economic reality not a moral judgement. Therefore, the supply of nutrition through food must grow substantially to meet growing global needs^{xxvii}, making dramatic change in the food system *inevitable*.

At the September 2021 UN Food System Summit, convened to review and transform "the entire spectrum of food", it was concluded that "while food systems are contributing up to one third of greenhouse gas emissions, up to 80 per cent of biodiversity loss and use up to 70 per cent of freshwater... It is possible to feed a growing global population while protecting our planet" by changing to sustainable food productions systems that overcome these challenges (UN Secretary-General Antonio Guterres, 2021).

Central to this change – and the likely place it will start given the pressing need to reduce rates of warming - are those parts of the food system that also contribute most agricultural emissions of methane – the livestock industry, particularly beef and dairy (see figure 5).

This is not a 'should' argument but a 'likelihood' one, based on a market and economic analysis that beef and dairy is where the issues of food system change, resource constraint, new technology development and the climate emergency have the most market synergies. Therefore, it is here where the biggest market impact is likely to occur and where the race between savvy and adaptable incumbents and new disruptive technologies begins.

Technological Solutions are Ready to Disrupt Industrialised Agricultural and Food Markets. The Process Could be Accelerated and Managed but it Does Not Need to be Initiated.

There is growing consumer pressure and policy maker support in a number of developed countries to move away from predominantly animal based diets for health, nutritional, ethical and environmental reasons^{xxviii}. In developing countries also, there is equal pressure and support both locally and globally, to find a new approach for delivering health and nutrition. With three billion people globally unable to afford a healthy diet, these nutrition solutions must also be resilient to conflict, climate extremes and economic volatility – the key drivers for the current food security and malnutrition crisis (UN Secretary-General Antonio Guterres, 2021).

In response, this has seen a rapid acceleration of interest and investment in 'alternative' proteins (plant-based, cell-cultivated, insect and fermented protein). There has been a 3-fold increase in investment from 2019 to 2020 (Nunes, 2021), and projected increase in market share from the current 2% to 11-22% by 2035, with Europe and North America forecast to reach 'peak meat' as early as 2025 (Witte et al., 2021). Such a rate of growth could trigger disruptive market responses – a sentiment reiterated in the latest IPCC report which claimed

alternate protein sources for human food and livestock "may be highly disruptive to existing value chains...(and) have considerable potential for sustainably delivering protein for food and feed" (IPCC, 2022).

Consider ground beef, which accounts for more than 40% of beef consumed in the US - the world largest consumer of beef (Schulz, 2021; Davis and Lin, 2005). Separate analysis conducted by Tubb & Seba (2019) and CE Delft (2021) modelled that by 2030, production costs of cell-cultivated ground meat are capable of falling to \$5.66 - \$10/kg, compared to \$1.2 mill per pound retail in 2013 and \$6,000 per pound in 2017 (Purdy, 2017). This would give it the economic capacity to compete with significant portions of the current market.

The technological disruption in food and agriculture is largely not driven by 'new' technologies, but 'enabling' technologies that allow us to do things we've been doing for centuries, like fermentation, but do them smarter, faster and better. Examples include:

- <u>c16 Biosciences</u>, who are brewing palm oil using similar techniques to brewing beer reducing the pressure on the \$61 billion palm oil industry and its environmental impacts.
- <u>Veramaris</u>, an Omega-3 oil produced from a single-celled marine algae. Used as animal feed, especially in aquaculture, this product reduces the need for unsustainable fishing practices that utilise wild caught fish to produce fish oil.
- <u>Solar Foods</u>, who are producing protein rich flours from soil bacteria fed by air and <u>Nature's Fynd</u> who also produce protein flour, this time from a microbe found in Yellowstone National Park which was found to be a complete protein source containing nine essential amino acids, dietary fibre, calcium, and vitamins.
- <u>EverSweet</u>[™], a stevia sweetener product produced through commercial-scale fermentation facilities, using less land and other resources, and producing less waste than processing of the stevia plant.
- <u>Good Meat</u> which produces meat from cultivated animal cells, sells its Chicken Bites to consumers in Singapore. The meat which can be grown in just 4-6 weeks claims to emit 92% fewer carbon emission and use 95% less land that traditional means of production.

These technologies are leveraging big data, digital capacity and biotechnology then applying them to micro-organisms and animal cells. This approach has the potential to drive transformational market and social changes in food production and agriculture. Critically, these enabling technologies follow a 'Wright's / Moore's Law' like process of acceleration, so we can reasonably assume the pace of change will accelerate^{xxix}.

It is easy to dismiss such new technologies as 'interesting but niche', 'just in the lab and not yet commercial', or, when they do reach the market, to assume they are marginal due to higher costs, the lack of serious capital backing or consumer acceptance. Incumbent companies often do this - as the fossil fuel and auto industries did for renewables, battery storage and electric

cars. This tendency is one of the reasons incumbents often fail to respond in time, an issue we explore below.

Keeping this in mind, the critical drivers to note in the above examples, which are just a small sample of what is occurring around the world, are:

- The involvement of large global companies with the capital, credibility and market access needed to rapidly grow new businesses and rapidly scale up.
- The involvement of these large companies as the owners and developers of new approaches, not just as venture investors in start-ups^{xxx}.
- That many of these products are in the mainstream B2B market today and being taken up by customers^{xxxi}.
- That consumer acceptance of new food technology is increasing, especially amongst younger consumers^{xxxii}.

An analysis of these technologies and their capacity to drive market disruption is available from RethinkX in their report 'Rethinking Food and Agriculture 2020-2030 (Tubb and Seba, 2019).

They argue the process will follow a similar path to the disruption already underway in energy and transport, but in this case the viable alternative is the ability to produce protein and other foods through fermentation and cultured cells. They believe these technologies will target the industrialised meat and dairy industries that supply inputs to the corporate food industry. Because their market is Business to business (B2B), it is price and supply sensitive, rather than being consumer dependent. They argue this could result in the US cow population falling 50% by 2030 with these 'alternative' proteins becoming 10 times cheaper than today's animal proteins by 2035.

If this occurred, they conclude that net greenhouse emissions from traditional agriculture could reduce emissions (predominantly methane), from the sector by 45% by 2030 and be on course for 65% reductions by 2035. Lands previously used to produce animal foods could become a major carbon sink and be used to enhance biodiversity protection.

The work by RethinkX is a bold forecast and a bullish view of the way technology and markets accelerate. It may well be wrong, as technology forecasts often are. But it could also be right. If it is, it demonstrates that animal agriculture is unprepared for the transition to a sustainable food system. Concerns about the industry's lack of preparedness is a sentiment reiterated in a December 2021 report by FAIRR (Ramachandran et.al., 2021), an investor network representing over \$46 trillion in assets under management, focusing on ESG risks in the global food sector.

It is important to note that the above analysis on the potential for technology disruption does not yet incorporate the central premise of this paper – that a climate emergency will trigger an urgent focus on methane reduction. If society does decide to act on methane these technologies can facilitate this and thereby make agriculture and food the central focus of such action.

How Disruptive Market Transformations Generally Unfold.

What these new technologies show is that we may be facing a disruptive and transformational change process, akin to solar and batteries tipping the coal – and soon oil and gas industries – into a state of permanent structural and market decline. Therefore, we need to understand how disruptive market change occurs.

Market transformation is rarely a simple case of 'out with the old and in with the new'. This is particularly the case in this area, where the global market structure of the food system is the key to understanding how it might unfold.

Market change is triggered when pressure grows for a new approach, incumbents feel the threat of change, then choose to dismiss it, or to embrace it and adjust their performance. How drastic the adjustment required, and the culture of the affected incumbent businesses, are key to whether incumbent players navigate the transition successfully or are replaced. We have considerable evidence from historical disruptions^{xxxiii} to understand how this tends to occur.

In the auto industry for example, Tesla captured the market because incumbent car companies were too conservative to see, or to act on, the opportunity electric cars presented, and because of the way markets value incumbents differently to disruptors.

Tesla did not 'discover' the electric car, they simply took it to scale with a clever business strategy facilitated by improved and cheaper enabling technologies like software, control systems and batteries. Critically, they also generated enormous investment support and excitement, which then resulted in market valuations that enabled them to invest in moving to scale, even while an unprofitable, high-risk company.

In this example, it is important to note that the market adjustment required was not truly disruptive – it was essentially the same product with a different engine. Recognising this, the incumbent car companies that were at first caught out, are now racing to catch up and many may succeed.

Adjustment in other sectors however, have proved far more complex. In the case of coal, oil and gas, the *cultural* and *market* adjustments required to survive their disruption are very challenging.

- From a cultural perspective, these industries have been so powerful and such as crucial part of the economy and social progress for so long, it has developed a culture of 'immortality'. "We are so important to society and so needed, we can't imagine the world without us in it". Part of this historical view is accurate the modern world was in fact built on the back of fossil fuels. However, in business terms, such a culture creates the risk of strategic blind spots and a failure to see the market turning until it's too late.
- From a technological perspective, global energy systems also face a 'technological lockin'. The strong incumbent position of coal, oil and gas in different sectors of the economy implies that most of the energy processes existing today require fossil-fuel based technologies to work. Whilst the transformation of those processes is changing at accelerating pace, the longevity of capital stock, added to the capital-intensive nature of the energy assets, makes the rate of change of the energy sector slower than other

sectors. There is, however, an important caveat here: as the low-carbon transition unfolds, the replacement of fossil fuel-based assets is expected to accelerate. The growing demand for low-carbon assets is being matched by an equivalent increase in production, fostering economies of scale and productivity improvements. Consequently, low-carbon technologies are becoming more competitive, which is increasing sales, productivity and further cost reductions. This self-reinforcing mechanism can be seen clearly in the market evolution of solar PV and wind energy, which is increasing exponentially, as shown in "Learning from the solar and wind disruption" section below.

• From a market perspective the changes required in fossil fuels are also very complex due to very different market structures. The differences – in competence, culture and market structure - between a coal or oil company and a solar or battery company are fundamental. Fossil energy is dominated by large, long life, slow moving, physical assets feeding into large corporate customers managing centralised systems - whereas solar and batteries are in a fast-moving technology business focused on a distributed system, which includes many retail consumers and crosses over into synergies with the auto industry. In terms of business culture and market structure, the new energy economy has more in common with an iPhone than a coal mine.

Based on economic history it seems likely many incumbents in the energy sector will fail and be replaced – as evidenced by what is today increasingly looking like a market death spiral^{xxxiv}.

The food and agricultural sectors have many similarities - but also some very important differences.

Learning from the solar and wind disruption

The case of coal versus renewable electricity is a telling example of an ongoing global disruption driven by the uptake of low-carbon technology. How you analyse the numbers, and the monitoring of key indicators, is however critical to understand and prepare for what is coming.

Indicator 1: Change in market share, not current market share is indicative of disruption. According to figures from the International Energy Agency, coal is by far today's dominant energy resource for power generation. In 2020, its share of global electricity generation surpassed 35%. By contrast, the share of wind and solar PV electricity during the same year were 6% and 3%, respectively (IEA, 2021d). This massive size difference, however, is not an accurate indicator of where the market is heading. Figure 6 (top) shows the share of coalbased electricity (grey bars) and low-carbon electricity (blue dashed line) between 2010 and 2020. Coal-based power consumption is still growing, but its market share is shrinking, as it is steadily losing ground to low-carbon electricity.

Indicator 2: Declining costs indicative of accelerating opportunity for market takeover.

One of the main drivers of this changing market share is the exponential decline in the levelised cost of solar PV and wind electricity, shown in figure 6 (bottom).

Figure 6. Top: Share of coal-based electricity (grey bars) versus the share of low-carbon electricity (blue dashed line). The low-carbon electricity includes the following technologies: hydropower, solar (PV and CSP), wind (onshore and offshore), bioenergy, geothermal, marine and nuclear. Data from IEA (2021d). Bottom: Evolution of the levelised cost of electricity for solar PV (yellow/orange) and wind onshore (blue) between 2010 and 2020. Data from IRENA (2021b).



Share of Coal vs Low-Carbon Electricity





Indicator 3: Global investment in new technology indicates a market shift is underway. On the investment side, the disruption is clearer: Solar PV and wind are capturing an increasing share of the global investment in new power capacity, while the relative investment in coal is declining. As shown by figure 7 (top), in 2020 solar PV and wind captured 27% and 24% of investment in new power capacity, respectively, while coal only captured 12%. As a result, we are seeing an exponential increase in the amount of solar and wind electricity being produced, as shown by figure 7 (bottom).

Figure 7. Top: Global investment in new power capacity, by technology, in 2020. Adapted from REN21(2021). Bottom: Annual wind and solar PV electricity generation between 2009 and 2020. Data from IEA (2022).



Wind and Solar PV Electricity



How Will the Food and Agricultural Industries Fare in a Disruptive Transition?

Food and agricultural markets are now facing similar pressure as the fossil energy sector faced 20 years ago. In this case from:

- The growth in alternative proteins including plant-based milks and meat replacements in the short term and transformative new technologies in the medium term akin to the entry of renewables into the energy market in the early 90's, especially solar PV and wind energy.
- Changing consumer and policy maker attitudes regarding health and nutrition comparable to concerns about the effects of pollution from cars, power generation, gas exploration and coal mining on human health, well-being and the right to clean air and water.
- Concerns about the traditional industries' environmental impact and emissions.
- With all these as the baseline, food and agriculture now face the potential for a methane emergency response accelerating transformation, as the fossil energy sector faced with a focus on reduction in CO₂ to address the climate emergency.

Unlike the coal vs solar and wind example described above however, the process of transformation in food and agriculture is more nuanced. The race for market confidence and market share will be 'won' by whomever adjusts faster to address these concerns.

The growth in alternative proteins and milks (Nunes, 2021), (that consumers perceive to be more healthy and environmentally friendly), is already driving dairy and beef companies to take action to reduce their emissions, as they realise their new 'competitor' has an advantage in this area (Global Dairy Platform, 2021; Phillips, 2021). The threat of market loss and consumers' turning, thereby creates a market for technologies that reduce enteric methane emissions from livestock – with advanced feed additives for example reducing methane output by 30-90%^{xxxv}.

The adjustment required here is not dissimilar to electric vehicles. Like changing the engine, they need to change feed and production practices to reduce emissions. If this can deliver a significant emission reduction result, investment in new animal feed and updating farm management practices is a relatively achievable adjustment given other business fundamentals remain the same.

Another important consideration in understanding the market outcomes from disruption in agriculture and food, is that the structure of the market is adaptable.

Agricultural production is based on a market demand driven product volume, with the ability to shift production relatively quickly. By contrast, fossil fuels' market is defined by providing energy to power long-life assets - cars, houses, industrial processes, and factories. We shop and consume food every day - we change cars and build houses and factories over decades. The slow rate of change in the energy sector is linked to the longevity of its capital stock (in the

supply and the demand side), as well as the fact it is a capital-intensive sector (Gallagher et al., 2012). Those characteristics do not necessarily apply to the agri-food sector.

To put it simply, if people consume less beef and dairy but more plant-based products one year, farmers will breed less cows the very next year. If consumers demand lower methane beef and dairy, practices can be changed, and technology applied within a few years^{xxxvi}. Both responses will reduce methane emissions virtually immediately and the rate of warming soon thereafter.

A decline in beef and dairy consumption, or, the added cost of reducing methane within beef and dairy production, will still involve broad economic change and potential losses as well as social impacts during the transition, but at a much lower scale than fossil fuels. For the broader economy, costs would be more than offset by the economic benefits of methane reductions^{xxxvii}.

Farmers in many countries are incredibly adaptable and are adept at responding to market shifts. We are already now seeing growing focus on regenerative farming in response to the growing market for food produced this way (Lane, 2021). In countries like New Zealand we saw large and rapid conversions to dairy from other types of farming, as the profitable market opportunity for dairy became clear. So, change could accelerate quickly for both adaptable producers of traditional meat and dairy as well as their alternatives.

As such, the 'prize' in the race to win market confidence, is yet to be decided. It will be determined by the speed of the strategic response by the incumbent players and by their new disruptive competitors and investors. This will determine the speed and scale of the market disruption.

Consumers will not be the only determinant of how the disruption will unfold

Our perception of the agri-food industries is very different to the reality. Many see market change as slow and incremental because it is focused on consumer acceptance of new technologies – that if consumers do not like the taste of plant-based milk or the idea of lab grown meat then the market will not shift enough to drive disruption. This disruption however, will not only accelerate through a business to consumer interaction.

The disruption is likely to be largely triggered by a business-to-business interaction focused on key ingredients such as ground beef for burgers, ground chicken for nuggets, milk solids, palm oil or sweeteners. These can be supplied via cellular and fermentation production and their use will not be primarily based on consumer acceptance but on corporate supply chains. These supply chains are focused on supply reliability, cost and customisation and the ability to confidently label products as higher nutrition delivered with decreased emissions, lower resources input and better animal welfare outcomes. This is how market change accelerates.

It's not that disruptive change is ever easy. It is often very difficult for those involved. However, the societal context shows countless examples in economic history of such adjustments not only being successfully navigated but unlocking enormous economic opportunity. We're learning this with cheaper, cleaner and more accessible renewable energy and we have seen it

in countless other market and technology shifts. There is no reason to believe that food and agriculture will be any different.

A 2019 report by the Food and Land Use Coalition that examined the costs of transitioning to a sustainable food system found that while the transition cost would be \$300-\$350 billion annually, it would deliver a net yield of \$5.7 trillion annually by 2030 (Food and Land Use Coalition, 2019). This figure represents an enormous economic opportunity for both disruptors and adaptive incumbents (such as small-scale and regenerative farms), who successfully navigate the transition. Figure 8 below shows some of the market share projections for the alternative protein sector. They start at around 3% by 2025 (UBS) and by 2050 they are expected to be between 16% and 62%, according to different scenarios from FAIRR and Credit Suisse.





As was the case earlier in the auto and energy sectors, the technological and market innovations in the food and agricultural sectors are today largely being dismissed as 'niche' by most incumbent players. Yet among some investors and Fast Moving Consumer Goods (FMCG) majors, they are rapidly gaining traction and attracting very substantial investment^{xxxviii}. Coupled with a global focus on food security and nutrition, our food systems are arguably primed for a similar disruption to the auto and energy systems.

Of critical significance to this is that our current food system is broken. Changing it is not a 'nice to have' that we should choose because it's 'the right thing to do'. It simply cannot grow due to physical limits in the rapidly changing ecosystem on which it depends. These include the direct impacts of climate extremes, soil and water on food production (IPCC, 2022) and the indirect but related impacts of issues like deforestation, ocean acidification and desertification. Yet demand for nutrition and food is growing and so production volume must expand.

As a result, the question is not 'can we change our food system' as though this is a moral or ecological choice. The question is how we will manage the inevitable decline or collapse of our current food system and its replacement with one that is more fit for purpose.

The Future of the Agri-Food Sector

There is enough evidence from other economic disruptions, including some underway today, to forecast how this is likely to unfold across the economy.

"The viability of our societies depends on leaders from government, business and civil society uniting behind policies, actions and investments that will limit temperature rise to 1.5 degrees Celsius".

This statement from UN Secretary General Antonio Guterres in response to the IPCC's 6th assessment is a powerful call to action. Many market participants however, will read such a statement and consider it an important social, political or moral question rather than a market one. In business terms, this is a potentially fatal mistake.

The rapid response he refers to will happen – because we have no choice. And it will translate into disruptive market change - because nothing else will deliver the required result.

The global economic and social system is a complex set of interacting parts, yet certain trends and behaviours are clear.

- Pressures in the system are applied and build over time with science, activism, policy, investor and consumer attitudes all playing a part.
- When there is enough pressure for policy to be applied (or price competitive options to relieve the pressure), we switch to action. The market then starts to deliver the change required. Changes in the socio-technical landscape put pressure on exiting technological regimes, creating windows of opportunity for niche innovations (Geels, 2002).
- While the market change starts in 'niches', it then builds to rapid growth and turns exponential. Technologies become aligned and stabilise in a dominant design. Then momentum starts to build. The innovations that started in niches then permeate and transform the socio-technical regime, becoming the new incumbent (*ibid*.).
- New approaches and technologies don't become dominant just by taking market share. The historical evidence shows that transformative technologies create entire new markets, shifting the system to a new state (something called a 'phase transition'). In the energy sector, for instance, innovations such as the steam engine or electricity enabled a lot more innovation than just replacing horses and candles. Similarly, new agri-food technology will unleash significantly more than low-carbon hamburgers and milk.

As in any other market disruption, the reality is that many agri-food companies will not survive. Their current business will not be viable in the future the science says we're committed to, and the change they would need to make to successfully navigate the disruption is beyond them. This is not a moral assessment but a market one, based on the evidence of the energy transition and many other disruptions. It is how markets work.

However, for those companies and investors that can embrace the pressure and navigate the transition, this disruption is an enormous opportunity^{xxxix}, in the same way that the low-carbon transition is a great opportunity for energy firms.

But the market clock is ticking. The climate emergency and the risk of irreversible tipping points will combine to catalyse the prioritisation of methane reductions, with profound implications for business. The brunt of the impact will be felt by the fossil fuel and agricultural sectors. In broad terms, this is all fairly predictable based on our experience of market change in the energy and transport transition now well underway.

This leads to our concluding forecast for the food and agricultural industry.

Agricultural and Food Systems

The pressure on the agricultural and food industries to manage emissions will approximate the pressure on fossil fuels seen a decade or two ago, but will accelerate faster, as the stakes are higher and public sentiment will demand it.

Farming practices, especially industrial agriculture will be scrutinised and demonised, as activists, investors and policy makers shift their focus - now with an emergency mindset.

We will see NGOs (Greenpeace, 2020), IGOs (IPCC, 2020) and governments (Dimbleby, 2021) shift to focus on big industrial agriculture and food emitters like JBS, Tyson, Cargill, Dairy Farmers of America and Fonterra. Data and information on these companies will be carefully curated to create a narrative that likens the actions of these organisation with those of the energy transition 'villains' such as the GRAIN (2018) pre-pandemic study, which claimed these food and agriculture majors produce more emissions in one year (when combined) than Exxon or Shell or BP.

The entire food system will be scrutinised to find solutions for the task of providing a stable and climate resilient supply of calories and nutrients to a growing population, using less resources, with minimal waste and low emissions. In response, consumers, will further reduce consumption of the most polluting foods and seek-out lower emission alternatives (Smithers, 2018).

Industrial scale operations that fail to adapt could face decline or collapse, as costs^{xi} and consumer expectations increase, and public and government support and subsidies decline - redirected to more sustainable farming and protein production^{xii}.

While there is much to learn from the energy transition, the disruption in the food system will be very different due to the different market structures.

Out of necessity and with the market engaged, solutions of all types will boom. This will include new protein (Leger et.al, 2021), cleaner protein (Tubb and Seba, 2019), smart (Walter et.al., 2017) and sustainable farming practices (UCS, 2017), emissions reduction technologies (Beef Central, 2021b) and plant-based food (Credit Suisse, 2021). Investors will pile into the rapidly growing space (Nunes, 2021), joined by large global FMCG companies like Nestlé (Nestlé, 2021) and Unilever (Unilever, 2020) which will respond swiftly to avoid losing market-share to disruptors. And because the capital and consumer structures allow it, this market change will accelerate rapidly, as we see already emerging today (Witte, 2021).

There will be a unifying theme of reducing the methane intensity of food and agriculture, but the actual activities will be diverse and will compete for market progress. Examples will include:

- Actions that reduce methane emissions within livestock farming such as food additives and farming process changes. The faster the current industry can reduce its emissions, the slower that new alternatives will take market share.
- Actions that leverage whole-system land and livestock management, to promote soil carbon, emission reduction, regenerative farming and sustainable resource use, supported by consumer demand for quality sourcing. As the public demonisation of livestock farming accelerates, this niche of sustainable farming will seek to differentiate from industrialised agricultural practices and will gain market share and premium pricing by doing so.
- Governments will rally to guide the disruption to minimise negative impacts. Policy will both encourage the social benefit of a more sustainable food system (and the resulting methane reduction) and minimise the negative social consequences of disruption – with a renewed focus on protecting people not business.
- There will be reductions in the consumption of animal products and particularly livestock with beef and dairy feeling the greatest impact. This will create the market for differentiated producers like those above, but it will also drive faster market growth in plant-based milks and protein.
- Critical to this will be the engagement of global FMCG companies, partnering with competitive disruptors, with their billions of dollars spent on marketing accelerating consumer attitude change making it self-reinforcing. As consumers are voters, this will also influence policy change.
- Coming in behind these 'ready to go' solutions will be rapid growth in investment in the ultimately most disruptive new technologies in the food ingredients area, particularly cell-cultivated meat and dairy and fermentation-based approaches to protein production. These new technologies will ultimately dominate the market^{xlii} but whether they do so in 10 years, or not for 30 years, will be determined by the response of the current players.

Just as in the energy transition, incumbent players will use arguments about livelihoods and culture to delay action. However, unlike the energy transition, they will be resisted by a growing number of market players that stand to win, as a new regime emerges by a shift in technology, markets and environmental awareness. Critically in this example, compared to the energy one, is that these winners already exist today and include large established players like global FMCG majors that carry as much influence as agribusiness majors.

Value will flow into the economy from disruptors in agriculture and food, displacing or surpassing losses from the collapse of incumbent players.

The market, as always, will adjust to protect itself. As in a casino, 'the house always wins'.

Conclusion

Shifting our mindset from pain to gain, and from fear to courage.

Climate change is now a real emergency. Every day the evidence mounts that we face irreversible tipping points that, if we pass, may eliminate our options to have an impact. What's at stake here is not 'the environment' but the future of the economy, our society and a stable human civilisation.

We are today controlling the earth's climate but doing so without awareness or a plan to manage the impacts. We now need to shift to managing it deliberately and safely. To do so, we must:

1. Continue to cut CO_2 , but now more urgently, to ensure the long-term result, and

2. Intensively focus on cutting methane to slow warming and ensure a viable long term.

We have 10 years or less to get this job done. Not to start the process, but for methane emissions to have been significantly cut and the rate of warming to have slowed. The science is clear. Speed is paramount.

While rapid and significant methane emission reductions could be achieved by focusing on fugitive emissions from fossil fuels, the nature and current state of the industry, coupled with the leverage they hold over policy makers, carries the risk that meaningful reductions may not be achieved within this timeframe.

We should therefore pursue <u>all available options</u> to reduce methane emissions and rates of warming – our best available option for reducing the risk of runaway climate change.

In the 1-to-10-year time frame, the greatest opportunity lies in food and agriculture. Nostalgia attached to food systems of the past distracts many from the actual nature of our current food systems – which are mostly part of large-scale industrialised market system. This nostalgia feeds the perception that technological innovation and behaviour change is slow, limited by political considerations and consumer acceptance and necessarily incremental in impact. The evidence tells a different story. It shows the potential for enormous disruption and opportunity, with action already underway which could now be accelerated with deliberate policy and market action.

To embrace this, perhaps what is needed most is a change in perspective. Kingsmill Bond and Sam Butler-Sloss from Carbon Tracker eloquently describe this change as one to 'gain not pain' (Bond and Butler-Sloss, 2021). They argue the old logic of climate mitigation assumed that the necessary solutions pose a burden, are a collective action problem and that costs to individual countries or businesses are far greater than benefits. That is a story of individual pain for collective and distant *gain*.

In 2021, we have an overwhelming amount of evidence showing that this is just wrong. Mitigating climate change is no longer an expensive collective action problem; it is a technology revolution with enormous wealth-generating and redistributive potential. Given the economic implications of the ongoing low-carbon transition, the framing of climate action as economically detrimental to those pursuing it is a poor description of strategic incentives (Mercure et al, 2021). As Bond and Butler-Sloss put it, the pursuit of gain will "breed co-operation and competition, shift capital flows from the billions to the trillions and mobilise the wit and will of humanity at a speed necessary to avoid climate chaos" (Bond and Butler-Sloss, 2021).

This is the reality of our context in 2021. Climate change, water security, population growth and food and nutrition insecurity are driving the need for disruption. Consumer sentiment and demand, accelerating investment and rapid advancements in technologies and sustainable farming practices are driving the *how*.

Importantly for methane, market and technology developments have the potential to deliver transformational change, with dramatic reductions within 10 years. Add to this the rapid growth of investment in alternate proteins, and on-farm practices that reduce and capture emissions, and the agricultural and food sectors present our best chance of achieving the methane reductions and reduction in the rate of warming required to stave off runaway warming.

To achieve this, we need to understand it is social, political and moral pressure that triggers the change but markets that deliver it. We need both and we need them both urgently.

We clearly still have the opportunity to achieve a safe climate and a prosperous civilisation. The only question is whether we decide to pursue it.

References

Ambrose, J. (2019, November 17). Saudi Aramco valuation falls below \$2tn target. *Guardian News*. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/business/2019/nov/17/saudi-aramco-valuation-falls-below-2tn-target</u>

Balcombe, P., Speirs, J. F., Brandon, N. P. and Hawkes, A. D. (2018). Methane emissions: choosing the right climate metric and time horizon. *Environmental Science: Processes & Impacts*, 20, 1323-1339. <u>https://doi.org/10.1039/C8EM00414E</u>Beef Central. (2021a, April 20). Methane-busting seaweed takes further steps toward commercial release with biggest demonstration study to date. *Beef Central News*. <u>https://www.beefcentral.com/news/beef-</u> <u>2021-preview/methane-busting-seaweed-takes-giant-step-toward-commercialisation-withbiggest-demonstration-study-to-date/</u>

Beef Central. (2021b, May 12). Feed additive found to reduce methane emission by 90pc in feedlot trial. *Beef Central News*. <u>https://www.beefcentral.com/lotfeeding/feed-additive-found-to-reduce-methane-emissions-by-90pc-on-feedlot-trial/</u>

Biodiversity International. (2017). *Mainstreaming agrobiodiversity in sustainable food systems: scientific foundations for an Agrobiodiversity Index*. Biodiversity International <u>https://www.bioversityinternational.org/fileadmin/user_upload/online_library/Mainstreaming_g_Agrobiodiversity/Summary_Mainstreaming_Agrobiodiversity.pdf</u>

Biskaborn, B., Smith, S., Noetzli, J., Matthes, H., Vieira, G., Streletskiy, D., Schoeneich, P., Romanovsky, V., Lewkowicz, A., Abramov, A., Allard, M., Boike, J., Cable, W., Christiansen, H., Delaloye, R., Diekmann, B., Drozdov, D., Etzelmüller, B., Grosse, G., ... Lantuit, H. (2019). Permafrost is warming at a global scale. *Nature Communications*, 10, Article 264. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-018-08240-4</u>

Boers, N. and Rypdal, M. (2021). Critical slowing down suggests that the western Greenland Ice Sheet is close to a tipping point. *PNAS*, 118, 21, e2024192118. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2024192118

Bond, K. and Butler-Sloss, S. (2021, September 8) Gain not pain: why COP must move the narrative forward. *Carbon Tracker*. <u>https://carbontracker.org/gain-not-pain-why-cop-must-move-the-narrative-forward/</u>

Brulle, R.J. (2014). Institutionalizing delay: foundation funding and the creation of U.S. climate change counter-movement organizations. *Climatic Change*, 122, 681–694. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10584-013-1018-7</u>

Brulle, R. and Roberts, J. (2017) Climate misinformation campaigns and public sociology. *Contexts*, 16, 1, 78-79. <u>https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/1536504217696081</u>

Caesar, L., McCarthy, G. D., Thornalley, D. J. R., Cahill, N. and Rahmstorf, S. (2020). Current Atlantic Meridional Overturning Circulation weakest in last millennium. *Nature Geoscience*, 14, 118–120. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41561-021-00699-z</u>

Cargill. (2020, January 4). Protein innovation: Cargill invests in cultured protein. *Cargill*. <u>https://www.cargill.com/story/protein-innovation-cargill-invests-in-cultured-meats</u>

Cargill. (2022, accessed February 14). Plant Protein. *Cargill*. <u>https://www.cargill.com/food-beverage/na/plant-proteins</u>

Carrington, D. (2019). Most 'meat' in 2040 will not come from dead animals, says report. *The Guardian News*. Citing AT Kearney Consulting survey.

https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2019/jun/12/most-meat-in-2040-will-not-comefrom-slaughtered-animals-report

CB. (2021, November 2). The Global Methane Pledge needs to go further to help limit warming to 1.5C. *CarbonBrief*. https://www.carbonbrief.org/guest-post-the-global-methane-pledge-needs-to-go-further-to-help-limit-warming-to-1-5c

CCC (2020). *Land use: Policies for a Net Zero UK*. Committee on Climate Change. https://www.theccc.org.uk/publication/land-use-policies-for-a-net-zero-uk/

CE Delft. (2021, November). TEA of cultivated meat: future projections of different scenarios – Corrigendum. *DE Delft and The Good Food Institute*. <u>https://cedelft.eu/publications/tea-of-cultivated-meat/</u>

Chatham House (2022). 'resourcetrade.earth'. https://resourcetrade.earth/

Credit Suisse. (2021, June 8). Sustainable Food: The Investment Case. *Credit Suisse*. <u>https://www.credit-suisse.com/about-us-news/en/articles/news-and-expertise/sustainable-food-as-an-investment-opportunity-202106.html</u>

Davis, C. G. and Lin, B.-H.(2005). *Factors affecting U.S. Beef Consumption*. Electronic Outlook Report from the Economic Research Service, United States Department of Agriculture (USDA). https://www.ers.usda.gov/webdocs/outlooks/37388/29633_ldpm13502_002.pdf?v=489

Dimbleby, H. (2021, July). *National Food Strategy: The Plan. Chapter 16 - Recommendations* [Independent Review commissioned by UK Government]. <u>https://www.nationalfoodstrategy.org/</u>

DSM. (2022a, Accessed February 14). Plant-based alternative protein products. *Royal DSM*. <u>https://www.dsm.com/corporate/markets/food-beverage/plant-based-alternative-protein-products.html</u>

DSM. (2022b, Accessed February 14). Plant-based meat alternatives. *Royal DSM*. <u>https://www.dsm.com/food-beverage/en_US/markets/plant-based-protein-alternatives/meat-and-fish-alternatives/plant-based-meat-alternatives.html</u>

EC. (2021, September 18). *Joint EU-US Press Release on the Global Methane Pledge* [Press release]. European Commission. https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/IP 21 4785

Eckhouse, B., Morison, R., Mathis, W., Wade, W., and Warren, H. (2020, November 30). The New Energy Giants Are Renewable Companies. *Bloomberg Green*. https://www.bloomberg.com/graphics/2020-renewable-energy-supermajors/

Edwards, J. (2019, December 30). The bushfires in Australia are so big they're generating their own weather — 'pyrocumulonimbus' thunderstorms that can start more fires. *Insider*. <u>https://www.insider.com/australia-bushfires-generate-pyrocumulonimbus-thunderstorm-clouds-2019-12</u>

> FAIRR. (2021, September 30). *Appetite for Disruption III: The Last Serving*. FAIRR Initiative. https://www.fairr.org/article/appetite-for-disruption-the-last-serving/

FAO, UNDP & UNEP. (2021). A multi-billion-dollar opportunity – Repurposing agricultural support to transform food systems. Food and Agricultural Organisation of the United Nations; United Nations Development Programme; and UN Environment Programme. https://www.fao.org/documents/card/en/c/cb6562en

FarmingUK. (2021, July 15). UK meat consumption must be reduced by 30%, food strategy says. *Farming UK News*. <u>https://www.farminguk.com/news/uk-meat-consumption-must-be-reduced-by-30-food-strategy-says_58581.html</u>

Food and Land Use Coalition. (2019, September). *Growing Better: Ten Critical Transition to Transform Food and Land Use*. Food and Land Use Coalition. <u>https://www.foodandlandusecoalition.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/FOLU-</u> <u>GrowingBetter-GlobalReport.pdf</u>

France24. (2021, August 23). *Crushing climate impacts to hit sooner than feared: draft UN report*. France 24. <u>https://www.france24.com/en/live-news/20210623-crushing-climate-impacts-to-hit-sooner-than-feared-draft-un-report</u>

Gallagher et al. (2012). The Energy Technology Innovation System. *Annual Review Environment and Resources*, 37:137 162. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-environ-060311-133915

Geels, F. (2002). Technological transitions as evolutionary reconfiguration processes: a multi level perspective and a case study. *Research Policy*, 31(8-9), 1257 1274. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0048-7333(02)00062-8

Gilding, P. (2018a, August 16). Disruptive Markets – What Sustainability Really Means for Business. *Cockatoo Chronicles*. <u>https://www.paulgilding.com/cockatoo-chronicles/disruptive-markets</u>

Gilding, P. (2018b, September 14). Why Incumbents Fail – and What That Means for Sustainability. *Cockatoo Chronicles*. <u>https://www.paulgilding.com/cockatoo-chronicles/why-incumbents-fail</u>

Gilding, P. (2018c, December 14). Will 1.5 Degrees Trigger a Death Spiral for Oil and Gas. *Cockatoo Chronicles*. <u>https://www.paulgilding.com/cockatoo-chronicles/death-spiral-for-oil-and-gas</u>

Gilding, P. (2020, April 15). COVID-19 and the Death of Market Fundamentalism. *Cockatoo Chronicles*. <u>https://www.paulgilding.com/cockatoo-chronicles/covid19-and-the-death-of-market-fundamentalism</u>

Gills, B. and Morgan, J. (2020). Global Climate Emergency: after COP24, climate science, urgency, and the threat to humanity. *Globalizations*, 17,6, 885-902. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/14747731.2019.1669915</u>

Gladek, E., Roemers, G., Sabag Muños, O., Kennedy, E., Fraser, M., and Hirsh, P. (2017). The Global Food System: An Analysis [Report Commissioned by WWF Netherlands]. *Metabolic*. <u>https://www.metabolic.nl/publication/global-food-system-an-analysis/</u>
> Global Dairy Platform. (2021, July 26). First-of-Its-Kind "Pathways to Dairy Net Zero" Initiative to Raise Climate Ambition for the Global Dairy Sector [Press Release]. *BusinessWire News*. <u>https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20210726005299/en/First-of-Its-Kind-</u> <u>%E2%80%9CPathways-to-Dairy-Net-Zero%E2%80%9D-Initiative-to-Raise-Climate-Ambition-</u> for-the-Global-Dairy-Sector

Goreau, T. J. F. and Hayes, R. L. (2021). Global warming triggers coral reef bleaching tipping point. *Ambio*, 50, 1137–1140. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s13280-021-01512-2</u>

GRAIN. (2018). *Emissions Impossible*. Institute for Agriculture and Trade Policy (IATP) and GRAIN. <u>https://www.iatp.org/emissions-impossible</u>

Greenpeace European Unit. (2020, March 13). EU climate diet: 71% less meat by 2030. *Greenpeace*. <u>https://www.greenpeace.org/eu-unit/issues/nature-food/2664/eu-climate-diet-71-less-meat-by-2030/</u>

Grubler, A. (2012). Energy transition research: Insights and cautionary tales. *Energy Policy*, 50, 8-16. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2012.02.070</u>

Guereña, A. and Wegerif, M. (2019, October). *Land Inequality Framing Document*. International Land Coalition Land Inequality Research Initiative. <u>https://d3o3cb4w253x5q.cloudfront.net/media/documents/2019_8_report_land_inequality_framing_document_web_single_page.pdf</u>

Harmsen, M., van Vuuren, D.P., Bodirsky, B.L., Chateau, J., Durand-Lasserve, O., Drouet, L., Fricko, O., Fujimori, S., Gernaat, D, Hanaoka, T., Hilaire, J., Keramidas, K., Luderer, G., Moura, M. C. P., Sano, F., Smith S. J. and Wada, K. (2020). The role of methane in future climate strategies: mitigation potentials and climate impacts. *Climatic Change*, 163, 1409–1425. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10584-019-02437-2</u>

Harmsen, J.H.M., van Vuuren, D. P., Nayak, D. R., Hof, A. F., Höglund-Isaksson, L., Lucas, P. L., Nielsen, J. B., Smith, P. and Stehfest, E. (2019). Data for long-term marginal abatement cost curves of non-CO₂ greenhouse gases. *Data in Brief*, 25, Article 104334. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dib.2019.104334</u>

Harvey, F. (2021, August 6). Reduce methane or face climate catastrophe, scientists warn. *The Guardian*. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2021/aug/06/reduce-methane-or-face-climate-catastrophe-scientists-warn</u>

Hook, L. (2021, May 6). Cut methane by half over next decade to fight global warming, UN warns. *Financial Times*. <u>https://www.ft.com/content/f6204022-f07e-47d5-859b-</u> e60932977a59

Hook, L., Shepherd, C. and Astrasheuskaya, N. (2021, July 24). Extreme weather takes climate change models 'off the scale'. *Financial Times*. <u>https://www.ft.com/content/9a647a51-ede8-480e-ba78-cbf14ad878b7?shareType=nongift</u>

Hulbe, C. (2020). How close is the West Antarctic ice sheet to a 'tipping point'? *CarbonBrief* [Guest Post]. <u>https://www.carbonbrief.org/guest-post-how-close-is-the-west-antarctic-ice-sheet-to-a-tipping-point</u>

IEA. (2021, October 7). Tackling methane emissions from fossil fuel operations is essential to combat near-term global warming [Press release]. International Energy Agency. https://www.iea.org/news/tackling-methane-emissions-from-fossil-fuel-operations-is-essential-to-combat-near-term-global-warming

IEA. (2021b). *Methane tracker 2021: Methane and climate change*. International Energy Agency. <u>https://www.iea.org/reports/methane-tracker-2021/methane-and-climate-change</u>

IEA. (2021c). *Curtailing methane emissions from fossil fuel operations. Pathways to a 75% cut by 2030.* International Energy Agency. <u>https://www.iea.org/reports/curtailing-methane-emissions-from-fossil-fuel-operations</u>

IEA. (2021d). *World Energy Outlook 2021 – Flagship Report*. International Energy Agency. <u>https://www.iea.org/reports/world-energy-outlook-2021</u>

IEA. (2022). Extended World Energy Balances. International Energy Agency Dataset. Retrieved February 26, 2022, from https://stats2.digitalresources.jisc.ac.uk/

ILC and Oxfam. (2020, November). *Uneven Ground: Land inequality at the heart of unequal societies. Research findings from the Land Inequality Initiative* [Summary Report]. International Land Coalition and Oxfam.

https://d3o3cb4w253x5q.cloudfront.net/media/documents/2020 11 land inequality synth esis report uneven ground summary en single page.pdf

IPBES. (2018). *The assessment report on Land Degradation and Restoration: Summary For Policy Makers*. Intergovernmental Science-Policy Platform on Biodiversity and Ecosystem Services. <u>https://www.ipbes.net/sites/default/files/spm_3bi_ldr_digital.pdf</u>

IPCC. (2018). Global warming of 1.5°C. An IPCC Special Report on the impacts of global warming of 1.5°C above pre-industrial levels and related global greenhouse gas emission pathways, in the context of strengthening the global response to the threat of climate change, sustainable development, and efforts to eradicate poverty [V. Masson-Delmotte, P. Zhai, H. O. Pörtner, D. Roberts, J. Skea, P.R. Shukla, A. Pirani, W. Moufouma-Okia, C. Péan, R. Pidcock, S. Connors, J. B. R. Matthews, Y. Chen, X. Zhou, M. I. Gomis, E. Lonnoy, T. Maycock, M. Tignor, T. Waterfield (eds.)]. Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. <u>https://www.ipcc.ch/sr15/</u>

IPCC. (2018b). Headline Statement. In: Global warming of 1.5°C. An IPCC Special Report on the impacts of global warming of 1.5°C above pre-industrial levels and related global greenhouse gas emission pathways, in the context of strengthening the global response to the threat of climate change, sustainable development, and efforts to eradicate poverty. Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. <u>https://www.ipcc.ch/sr15/resources/headline-statements/</u>

IPCC. (2020). Summary for Policymakers. In: Climate Change and Land – An IPCC Special Report on climate change, desertification, land degradation, sustainable land management, food security, and greenhouse gas fluxes in terrestrial ecosystems[P.R. Shukla, J. Skea, E. Calvo Buendia, V. Masson-Delmotte, H.-O. Pörtner, D. C. Roberts, P. Zhai, R. Slade, S. Connors, R. van Diemen, M. Ferrat, E. Haughey, S. Luz, S. Neogi, M. Pathak, J. Petzold, J. Portugal Pereira, P. Vyas, E. Huntley, K. Kissick, M. Belkacemi, J. Malley, (eds.)]. Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. <u>https://www.ipcc.ch/site/assets/uploads/sites/4/2020/02/SPM_Updated-Jan20.pdf</u> IPCC. (2021). Climate Change 2021: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change [Masson-Delmotte, V., P. Zhai, A. Pirani, S.L. Connors, C. Péan, S. Berger, N. Caud, Y. Chen, L. Goldfarb, M.I. Gomis, M. Huang, K. Leitzell, E. Lonnoy, J.B.R. Matthews, T.K. Maycock, T. Waterfield, O. Yelekçi, R. Yu, and B. Zhou (eds.)]. Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. https://www.ipcc.ch/report/sixth-assessment-report-working-group-i/

IPCC. (2021b, August 20). *Media articles about IPCC draft report* [IPCC Statement]. Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. https://www.ipcc.ch/site/assets/uploads/2021/08/202119ST.pdf

IPCC. (2022). Climate Change 2022: Impacts, Adaptation and Vulnerability. Summary for Policymakers. Contribution of Working Group II to the Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change [H.-O. Pörtner, D.C. Roberts, M. Tignor, E.S. Poloczanska, K. Mintenbeck, A. Alegría, M. Craig, S. Langsdorf, S. Löschke, V. Möller, A. Okem, B. Rama (eds.)]. Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. https://report.ipcc.ch/ar6wg2/pdf/IPCC_AR6_WGII_FinalDraft_FullReport.pdf

IPCC. (2022b, February 28). *Climate change: a threat to human wellbeing and health of the planet. Taking action now can secure our future* [Press Release]. Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. <u>https://report.ipcc.ch/ar6wg2/pdf/IPCC_AR6_WGII_PressRelease-English.pdf</u>

IRENA. (2021, June 15) *Majority of New Renewables Undercut Cheapest Fossil Fuel on Cost* [Press Release]. <u>https://www.irena.org/newsroom/pressreleases/2021/Jun/Majority-of-New-Renewables-Undercut-Cheapest-Fossil-Fuel-on-Cost</u>

IRENA. (2021b). Renewable power generation costs in 2020. International Renewable Energy Agency. https://www.irena.org/publications/2021/Jun/Renewable-Power-Costs-in-2020

Jackson, R. B., Saunois, M., Bousquet, P., Canadell, J. G., Poulter, B., Stavert, A. R., Bergamaschi, P., Niwa, Y., Segers A. and Tsuruta, A. (2020). Increasing anthropogenic methane emissions arise equally from agricultural and fossil fuel sources. *Environmental Research Letters*, 15, 7. <u>https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/ab9ed2</u>

Katz, C. (2021, June 15). In Push to Find Methane Leaks, Satellites Gear Up for the Hunt. *YaleEnvironment360*. <u>https://e360.yale.edu/features/in-push-to-find-methane-leaks-</u>satellites-gear-up-for-the-hunt

Kopp, C. (2021, June 23) Creative Destruction. *Investopedia*. https://www.investopedia.com/terms/c/creativedestruction.asp

Lane, A. (2021, October 22). The regenerative revolution in food. *BBC Future*. <u>https://www.bbc.com/future/article/20211020-carbon-farming-a-better-use-for-half-earths-land</u>

Leger, D., Matassa, S., Noor, E., Shepon, A., Milo. Et.al. (2021). Photovoltaic-driven microbial protein production can use land and sunlight more efficiently than conventional crops. *PNAS*, 118, 26. <u>https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2015025118</u>

Lenton, T. M., Rockström, J., Gaffney, O., Rahmstorf, S., Richardson, K., Steffen, W. and Schellnhuber, H. J. (2019). Climate tipping points — too risky to bet against. *Nature*, 575, 592-595. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/d41586-019-03595-0</u>

McKinsey (2021). *Curbing methane emissions: How five industries can counter a major climate threat*. McKinsey & Company. <u>https://www.mckinsey.com/business-</u><u>functions/sustainability/our-insights/curbing-methane-emissions-how-five-industries-can-</u><u>counter-a-major-climate-threat</u>

Mercure, JF., Pollitt, H., Viñuales, J., Edwards, N., Holden, P., Chewpreecha, U., Salas, P., Sognnaes, I., Lam, A. and Knobloch, F. (2018) Macroeconomic impact of stranded fossil fuel assets. *Nature Climate Change*, 8, 588–593. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41558-018-0182-1</u>

Mercure, JF., Salas, P., Vercoulen, P., Semieniuk, G., Lam, A., Pollitt, H., Holden, P., Vakilifard, N., Chewpreecha, U., Edwards, N., and Vinuales J. (2021). Reframing incentives for climate policy action. *Nature Energy* 6, 1133–1143. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41560-021-00934-2

Morrison, O. (2021, July 13). 'We are excited to understand its potential': Nestlé confirms move to explore cultured meat sector. *Food Navigator*.

https://www.foodnavigator.com/Article/2021/07/13/We-are-excited-to-understand-itspotential-Nestle-confirms-move-to-explore-cultured-meat-sector

Nestlé (2021, October). Embracing plant-based. *Nestlé.* <u>https://www.nestle.com/stories/healthy-food-meatless-meals-flexitarian-nutrition-needs</u>

NOAA (2021, April 7). *Despite pandemic shutdowns, carbon dioxide and methane surged in 2020*. National Oceanic & Atmospheric Administration Research News. <u>https://research.noaa.gov/article/ArtMID/587/ArticleID/2742/Despite-pandemic-shutdowns-</u>

carbon-dioxide-and-methane-surged-in-2020

NOAA/GML. (2022, February 5). Trends in Atmospheric Methane. *NOAA Global Monitoring Laboratory*. <u>https://gml.noaa.gov/ccgg/trends_ch4/</u>Nunes, K (2021, March 18). Investment in alternative proteins reaches record \$3.1 billion. *Food Business News*.

https://www.foodbusinessnews.net/articles/18197-investment-in-alternative-proteinsreaches-record-31-billion

Olson, B. and McFarlane, S. (2019, November 1). Investors to Big Oil: Make It Rain. *The Wall Street Journal*. <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/investors-to-big-oil-make-it-rain-11572612256</u>

Phillips, D. (2021, March 21). Brazil meat giant JBS vows net zero by 2040 amid record profits. *The Guardian News*. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2021/mar/25/brazil-meat-giant-jbs-vows-net-zero-by-2040-amid-record-profits</u>

Polansek, T. (2021, May 3). Tyson Foods, Beyond Meat face off with new plant-based burgers. *Reuters*. <u>https://www.reuters.com/business/retail-consumer/tyson-foods-beyond-meat-face-off-with-new-plant-based-burgers-2021-05-03/</u>

Poore, J. and Nemecek, T. (2018). Reducing food's environmental impacts through producers and consumers. *Science*, 360, 6392, 987-992. https://www.science.org/doi/10.1126/science.aaq0216

Purdy, C. (2017, June 5). In four years, the price of lab-grown "meat" has fallen by 96%. There' still a long way to go. *Yahoo Finance*. <u>https://finance.yahoo.com/news/four-years-price-lab-grown-110007741.html</u>

Ramachandran, A., Vounaki, T. and de Winton, A. (2021, December 9). Coller FAIRR Protein Producer Index 2021/22. *FAIRR Initiative*. <u>https://www.fairr.org/article/index-2021-executive-</u>summary/

REN21. (2021). Renewables 2021 global status report. https://www.ren21.net/wp-content/uploads/2019/05/GSR2021_Full_Report.pdf

Ripple, W., Wolf, C., Newsome, T., Barnard, P. and Moomaw, W. (2020). World Scientists' Warning of a Climate Emergency. *BioScience*, 70, 1, 8–12. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/biosci/biz088</u>

Ripple, W., Wolf, C., Newsome, T., Gregg, J., Lenton, T., Palomo, I., Eikelboom, J., Law, B., Huq, S., Duffy, P.,and Rockström, J. (2021). World Scientists' Warning of a Climate Emergency 2021. *BioScience*, 71, 9, 894–898. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/biosci/biab079</u>

Ritchie, H. (2020, March 10). The carbon footprint of foods: are differences explained by the impacts of methane? *Our World in Data*. <u>https://ourworldindata.org/carbon-footprint-food-methane</u>

Rohr, J., Barrett, C., Civitello, D. et al. (2019). Emerging human infectious diseases and the links to global food production. *Nature Sustainability*, 2, 445–456. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41893-019-0293-3</u>

Ruppel C. and Kessler, J. (2016). The interaction of climate change and methane hydrates. *Review of Geophysics*, 55,1, 126-168. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/2016RG000534</u>

Schuur, T. (2019). Arctic ecosystems and communities are increasingly at risk due to continued warming and declining sea ice. *Arctic Report Card*. <u>https://arctic.noaa.gov/Report-Card/Report-Card-2019/ArtMID/7916/ArticleID/844/Permafrost-and-the-Global-Carbon-Cycle</u>

Schulz, L. (2021). *Ground beef demand remains strong*. Ag Decision Maker [Business Newsletter for Agriculture]. Iowa State University. https://www.extension.iastate.edu/agdm/newsletters/nl2021/mar21.pdf

Schwatz, A., Hammum, G., Dwiel, Z., Smoot, M. Grants, A. et. al. (2018). Deep Semantic Protein Representation for Annotation, Discovery and Engineering [Preprint]. *bioRxiv*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1101/365965</u>

Seba, T. (2017) *Clean Disruption – Energy and Transportation* [Awards Presentation Speech]. Colorado Renewable Energy Society and Clean Energy Action Sunshine Awards, Boulder, Colorado. <u>https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=2b3ttqYDwF0</u>

Shepherd, C. (2021, July 22). China flood death toll rises to 33, stoking its climate change concerns. *Financial Times*. <u>https://www.ft.com/content/0c914dde-19ed-43c0-af80-7b92d7372828</u>Simon, M. (2021, August 11). If You Want to Tackle Climate Change, Start With Methane. *Wired*. <u>https://www.wired.com/story/the-ipcc-reports-silver-lining-we-can-tackle-methane-now/</u>

Smithers, R. (2018, November 1). Third of Britons have stopped or reduced eating meat. Figures from Waitrose report. *The Guardian*.

https://www.theguardian.com/business/2018/nov/01/third-of-britons-have-stopped-orreduced-meat-eating-vegan-vegetarian-report

Staal, A., Fetzer, I., Wang-Erlandsson, L., Bosmans, J. H. C., Dekker, S. C., van Nes, E. H., Rockström, J. and Tuinenburg, O. A. (2020). Hysteresis of tropical forests in the 21st century. *Nature Communications*, 11, 4978. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-020-18728-7</u>

Severinsky, A. J. and Sessoms, A. L (2021). Methane versus Carbon Dioxide: Mitigation Prospects. *International Journal of Environmental and Ecological Engineering*, 15, 8, 214-220. <u>https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Alexander-Severinsky-</u>

<u>2/publication/353847436_methane-versus-carbon-dioxide-mitigation-</u> prospects/links/61152ff41e95fe241aca1f1d/methane-versus-carbon-dioxide-mitigationprospects.pdf

Szejda, K., Bryant, C., Urbanovich T. (2021). US and UK Consumer Adoption of Cultivated Meat: A Segmentation Study. *Foods*, 10: 5, 1050. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/foods10051050</u>

TRASE (2019). China's Brazilian soy supply chains. Transparency for Sustainable Economies initiative, Infobrief 6.

https://cdn.sanity.io/files/n2jhvipv/production/e1dfa55e27f4af9a512ebbecfc6284b6e5e3552 1.pdf

Tollefson, C. (2022, February 8). Scientists raise alarm over 'dangerously fast' growth in atmospheric methane. *Nature (news)*. <u>https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-022-00312-2?utm_source=Nature+Briefing&utm_campaign=d6c58c6a9d-briefing-dy-</u>20220208&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_c9dfd39373-d6c58c6a9d-44407289#ref-CR3

Tubb, C. and Seba. (2019). Rethinking Food and Agriculture 2020-2030: The Second Domestication of Plants and Animals, the Disruption of the Cow, and the Collapse of Industrial Livestock Farming. *RethinkX*. <u>https://www.rethinkx.com/food-and-agriculture#food-and-agriculture-download</u>

Turner, A., Frankenberg, C. and Kort, E, (2019) Interpreting contemporary trends in atmospheric methane. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America (PNAS)*, 116, 8, 2805-2813. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1814297116.

UCSUSA. (2017, April 10). What is Sustainable Agriculture? *Union of Concerned Scientists USA*. <u>https://www.ucsusa.org/resources/what-sustainable-agriculture</u>

UCSUSA. (2019, March 20). Climate Change and Agriculture: A Perfect Storm in Farm Country. *Union of Concerned Scientists USA*.. <u>https://www.ucsusa.org/resources/climate-change-and-agriculture</u>

UN Secretary-General António Guterres. (2021, September 23). *Secretary-General's Chair Summary, Statement of Action on United Nations Food Systems Summit* [Press Release]. United Nations. <u>https://www.un.org/press/en/2021/sg2258.doc.htm</u>

UNEP. (2020, July 20). *10 things you should know about industrial farming*. UN Environment Programme. <u>https://www.unep.org/news-and-stories/story/10-things-you-should-know-about-industrial-farming</u>

UNEP. (2021). *Global Methane Assessment: Benefits and Costs of Mitigating Methane Emissions*. Nairobi: UN Environment Programme. https://wedocs.unep.org/bitstream/handle/20.500.11822/35913/GMA.pdf

UNEP and International Livestock Research Institute (2020). *Preventing The Next Pandemic: Zoonotic disease and how to break the chain of transmission. A Scientific Assessment with Key Messages for Policy-Makers.* UN Environment Programme and International Livestock Research Institute. <u>https://www.unep.org/resources/report/preventing-future-zoonotic-</u> <u>disease-outbreaks-protecting-environment-animals-and</u>

Unilever. (2020, November 18). How we're making planet-friendly food an appetising option for all. *Unilever*. <u>https://www.unilever.com/news/news-search/2020/how-were-making-planet-friendly-food-an-appetising-option-for-all/</u>

US Department of State (2021, November 2). United States, European Union, and Partners Formally Launch Global Methane Pledge to Keep 1.5C Within Reach. US Department of State. https://www.state.gov/united-states-european-union-and-partners-formally-launch-globalmethane-pledge-to-keep-1-5c-within-reach/

Van Dijk, M., Morley, T., Rau, M., and Saghai, Y. (2021). A meta-analysis of projected global food demand and population at risk of hunger for the period 2010–2050. *Nature Food*, 2, 494–501. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s43016-021-00322-9</u>

Walter, A., Finger, R., Huber, R. and Buchmann, N. (2017). Opinion: Smart farming is key to developing sustainable agriculture. *PNAS*, 114, 24, 6148-6150. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1707462114

Williams-Derry, C., Sanzillo, T. and Hipple, K. (2020, April 6) IEEFA update: Oil majors paid \$216 billion more to shareholders than they earned directly from business over the past decade [Press Release]. *Institute for Energy Economics and Financial Analysis*. <u>https://ieefa.org/ieefa-update-oil-majors-paid-216-billion-more-to-shareholders-than-theyearned-directly-from-business-over-the-past-decade/</u>

Winck, B. (2020, June 18). Goldman Sachs says renewable-energy spending will surpass oil and gas for the first time ever in 2021 — and sees total investment spiking to \$16 trillion over the next decade. *Business Insider, Australia*. <u>https://www.businessinsider.com.au/renewable-energy-trillion-investment-opportunity-surpass-oil-first-time-goldman-2020-6?r=US&IR=T</u>

Witte, B., Obloj, P., Koktenturk, S., Morach, B., Brigl, M., Rogg, J. et. al. (2021, March). Food For Thought: The Protein Transformation. *Boston Consulting Group and Blue Horizon*. <u>https://www.bcg.com/publications/2021/the-benefits-of-plant-based-meats</u>

WEC. (2022). 2022 World Energy Issues Monitor. World Energy Council. <u>https://www.worldenergy.org/assets/downloads/World_Energy_Issues_Monitor_2022_-</u> <u>Global_Report.pdf?v=1643913176</u>

Xun, X. (2019, June 24). We are witnessing a revolution in genomics – and it's only just begun. World Economic Forum. <u>https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2019/06/today-you-can-have-your-genome-sequenced-at-the-supermarket/</u>

Zhu, Y., Purdy, K.J., Eyice, Ö., Shen, L., Harpenslager, S. F., Yvon-Durocher, G., Dumbrell, A., J. and Trimmer, M. (2020). Disproportionate increase in freshwater methane emissions induced

by experimental warming. *Nature Climate Change*, 10, 685–690. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41558-020-0824-y

ⁱ For example: Record shattering fires in Australia and the US that are starting earlier in the year and are so big they create their own weather (Edwards, 2019); Flooding in China where a year's rainfall fell in a day (Shepherd, 2021), and heatwaves in the Northern US & Canada where temperatures hit 49°C.

ⁱⁱ Director of the Earth System Science Centre at Penn State University, Michael Mann explains that "..current models underestimate the magnitude of the impact of climate change on extreme weather events" and that while the actual warming of the planet is "in line with climate model predictions from decades ago, the rise in extreme weather is exceeding the predictions" (Hook et al., 2021).

^{III} These quotes are from the draft report from the IPCC Working Group II's, *AR6 Climate Change 2022: Impacts, Adaptation and Vulnerability,* released to AFP in June 2021 following its Second-Order review (IPCC, 2021b; France24 2021). The IPCC advised that this leaked version of the report was circulated for review by governments and experts in January 2021 and not yet approved. These quoted did not appear in the approved report released on February 28, 2022 they were original statements from the authors (IPCC, 2021b).

^{iv} Lenton et.al (2019) describes the interconnectedness and potential for cascading impacts between the Amazon Rainforest, Arctic Sea Ice, Atlantic Circulation, Boreal forests, Coral Reefs, Greenland Ice Sheet, Permafrost, West Antarctic Icesheet, and the Wilkes Basin.

^v Ripple et.al (2020) assessed a series of 'planetary vital signs' to identify trends that potentially pose a catastrophic threat to humanity. A 2021 update of this research, which tracked 31 of the vital signs over the subsequent 2 years, found 18 of the 31 have now registered new record lows/highs, indicating increased destabilisation and threat (Ripple et.al, 2021). The authors and more than 13,900 signatories call for transformative change to stay within planetary boundaries and protect life on Earth.

^{vi} Durwood Zaelke, president of the Institute for Governance and Sustainable Development and a lead reviewer for the IPCC explains that the burning of fossil fuels like coal emits CO₂, but also sulphur particles that deflect incoming energy, and thereby have the effect of masking warming. As a result, "Defossilisation will not lead to cooling until about 2050...Cutting carbon dioxide will not lead to cooling in the next 10 years, and beyond that our ability to tackle climate change will be so severely compromised that we will not be able to run on. Cutting methane gives us time" (Harvey, 2021).

^{vii} Recent (2020/21) research papers demonstrate that we are nearing or have crossed critical tipping points in the Earth system, including melting of the West Antarctic (Hulbe, 2020) and Greenland (Boers and Rypdal, 2021) icesheets (critical to sea levels and oceanic and atmospheric circulation), warm-water coral reefs (critical ecological, cultural and economic resource; Goreau and Hayes, 2021), the Amazon rainforest (critical carbon sink; Staal et al., 2020), melting permafrost (massive methane store which if released would rapidly increase warming; Schuur, 2019) and the slowing Gulf Stream (or AMOC; Caesar et al., 2020) which stabilises temperatures in Western Europe.

^{viii} In October 2018 the IPCC advised that by 2030 we need to have made massive, unprecedented changes to emissions intensive industries to avoid catastrophic climate change (IPCC, 2018b).

^{ix} Estimation based on figure 6 from Balcombe et.al (2018).

^x The 6th Assessment Report of the IPCC (2021) found that averaged over the next 20 years, global temperature is expected to reach or exceed 1.5°C of warming unless there are immediate, rapid and large-scale reductions in greenhouse gas emissions - "Strong, rapid and sustained" reductions in short-lived climate forcers like methane would "limit the warming effect". The Global Methane Assessment report from UNEP (2021) found that methane emissions would need to be cut 45% by 2030 to avoid the worst effects of climate change (a deeper and faster reduction than the IPCC (2018) target of '35% or more by 2050', that would limit global warming to 1.5°C with no or limited overshoot). Professor Drew Shindell, who chaired the UNEP's Methane Report reiterated this with the statement, "Methane mitigation is one of the most significant climate actions the world can take in this decade" (Hook, 2021). ^{xi} The distinction between 'natural' and 'anthropogenic' methane sources is becoming less clear, with human activities at risk of disrupting the behaviour and functioning of the 'natural' methane cycle. For example: warming land surface temperatures are unlocking organic soil carbon (which breaks-down to methane) from thawing permafrost (Biskaborn et al., 2019), while warming ocean temperatures have the potential to destabilise huge stores of methane stored in marine clathrates (there is limited evidence of this occurring as yet; Ruppel and Kessler, 2016). Research also suggests that warming will trigger increased methane release and decreased up-take, due to changes in the balance of microbial communities (both methanogens which produce CH₄ and methanotrophs that remove CH₄ and convert it to CO₂), across many ecosystems (Zhu et al., 2020).

^{xii} The UNEP (2021) Global Methane Assessment examined analysis by US EPA, IIASA, IEA and a review by Harmsen et al (2019) to identify methane mitigation potential against a 2030 baseline. All analysis found the greatest total emissions mitigation potential in fossil fuels, followed by waste (with the exception of Harmsen) and lastly agriculture. As a percentage of projected baseline emissions, the mitigation potential in both fossil fuels and waste far exceeded agriculture.

xⁱⁱⁱ As described by Gills and Morgan (2019): "Consider the context for what the Kyoto Protocols initially achieved: 5 years to agree that targets should exist (1992–1997), another 4 years to agree actual targets (2001), another 4 years to initialize targets (2005) and another 3 years before the process of reduction began for some of the more technical mechanisms and components of the targets (2008), and this for a process to be formally completed by 2012 – i.e. 20 years after the beginning of the process".

^{xiv} A financial analysis conducted by Brulle, R.J (2014) found that between 2002 and 2010 the 'climate change counter movement' received ~\$900 million per annum in funding from vested fossil fuel interests.

^{xv} Fossil fuel stocks have been consistently derated since the Paris agreement, while the price of renewable stocks has doubled in the two years to 2021. 2021 has also seen a disconnect occur between fossil fuel commodity price (which has surged) and share prices (which have fallen). Bond and Butler-Sloss (2021).

^{xvi} Between 1970 and 2011, livestock increased from 7.3 billion to 24.2 billion units, worldwide, with about 60 per cent of all agricultural land used for grazing (UNEP, 2020). Agriculture consumes 70% of freshwater extraction (Gladek et.al., 2017) and drives 80% of deforestation and 70% of biodiversity loss (FAO et.al., 2021).

^{xvii} Biodiversity International (2017) found three-quarters of Earth's food supply draws on just 12 crops and five livestock species.

^{xviii} Agriculture accounts for 70% of freshwater extraction globally and is the main factor in the degradation of inland and coastal waters globally, while nitrate from fertiliser application the most common chemical contaminant in the world's groundwater aquifers (FAO et.al., 2017). Land degradation is worsening worldwide, undermining the well-being of 3.2 billion people. The unsustainable management of croplands and grazing lands (which now cover more than 1/3 of the Earth's land surface), is the most extensive driver (IPBES, 2018).

^{xix} Intensive livestock farming can produce genetic similarities within flocks and herds. This makes them more susceptible to pathogens and, when they are kept in close proximity, viruses can then spread easily among them. Intensive livestock farming can effectively serve as a bridge for pathogens, allowing them to be passed from wild animals to farm animals and then to humans. (UNEP, 2020)

^{xx} Zoonotic disease is an infectious disease that has jumped from a non-human animal to humans. Clearing forests and killing wildlife to make space for agriculture and moving farms nearer to urban centres destroys the natural buffers that protect humans from viruses circulating among wildlife (UNEP, 2020). Increasing demand for animal protein, unsustainable agricultural intensification and climate change are among the human factors affecting the emergence of zoonotic diseases. 60 per cent of known infectious diseases in humans and 75 per cent of all emerging infectious diseases are zoonotic. COVID-19, Ebola, SARS, the Zika virus and bird flu all came to people by way of animals. UNEP and International Livestock Research Institute (2020).

^{xxi} Antibiotics are commonly used to accelerate livestock growth. Over time, microorganisms develop resistance, making antimicrobials less effective as medicine. According to the World Health Organization, antimicrobial resistance "threatens the achievements of modern medicine" and may precipitate "a post-antibiotic era, in which common infections and minor injuries can kill." (UNEP, 2020). ^{xxii} Since 1940 agricultural drivers were associated with >25% of all infectious diseases that emerged in humans. While modern agriculture has been effective in reducing hunger, its production and distribution leaves billions deficient in one or more crucial micronutrients (iron, Vit B₁₂, Vit A), with significant effects on defence against disease. The widespread use of antibiotics and anti-parasitics (which has driven microbial resistance) and the use of pesticides and fertilisers (which can act as immunomodulators and endocrine disruptors) have also had notable direct effects on human immunity. Meanwhile, the redistribution of fresh water sources for irrigation and dams, urbanisation and globalisation, biodiversity loss, soil degradation, water pollution and increased contact with livestock and wild animals associated with agriculture, have increased the spread of pathogens and human exposure to them globally. (Rohr et.al. 2019)

^{xxiii} Chemical fertilizers and pesticides are used to increase agricultural yields. Humans may be exposed to these pesticides through the food they consume, resulting in adverse health effects. Some pesticides have been proven as endocrine disruptors potentially affecting reproductive functions, the incidence of breast cancer, growth and development in children, and immune function. (UNEP 2020).

^{xxiv} Industrial agriculture produces mainly commodity crops for use in inexpensive, calorie-dense, and widely available foods (processed foods). Consequently, 60 per cent of all dietary energy is derived from just three cereal crops – rice, maize, and wheat. Although this has effectively lowered the proportion of people suffering from hunger, this caloriebased approach fails to meet nutritional recommendations, such as those for the consumption of fruits, vegetables and pulses. The popularity of processed, packaged, and prepared foods has increased in almost all communities, triggering a global rise in preventable diseases like heart disease, stroke, diabetes, and some cancers. (UNEP, 2020).

^{xxv} Land inequality is the difference in the *quantity* and *value* of land that people have access and rights to. It is important as rights to land provides the water, food and natural resources required to sustain life – withholding of these rights is central to declines in democracy, climate resilience, health security, unemployment and gender and intergenerational justice. Since the 1980's, land inequality has steadily increased. Today, the top 10% of the rural population control 60% of agricultural land value while the bottom 50% control just 3% - largely due to land acquisition by large-scale agricultural interests in poorer countries. The concentration of more land, into fewer hands, serves the interest of corporate agribusiness and their investors (who are often disconnected from the land), who demand industrial models of agricultural production that employ fewer and fewer people and export, rather than locally consume, the produce. Inequality now threatens the livelihoods of an estimated 2.5 billion people involved in small-scale agriculture. (Guereña and Wegerif, 2019 & ILC and Oxfam, 2020).

^{xxvi} Food that is affordable to the poor is energy-dense but invariably nutrient-poor. Micronutrient deficiencies may impair cognitive development, lower resistance to disease, increase risks during childbirth and, ultimately, affect economic productivity. The poor are effectively disadvantaged both as producers and consumers. (UNEP, 2020).

xxvii Total global food demand is expected to increase by 35-56% between 2010 and 2050. Van Dijk et.al (2021)

^{xxviii} In the UK, 1/3 of consumers have stopped or reduced their meat consumption and there has been a 4-fold increase in veganism, citing animal welfare, health and climate concerns as drivers (Smithers, 2018). The UK Government's Climate Change Committee has concluded that meat consumption needs to be reduced 20-50% by 2050, while the National Food Strategy urges the government to bring this date forward to 2030 (FarmingUK, 2021).

^{xxix} While studying airplane manufacture, Theodore Wright found in 1936 that the production cost per unit declines as cumulative production increases, a process called 'learning-by-doing' or 'Wright's Law'.. Using a similar principle, in 1965 Moore extrapolated that computing would dramatically increase in power, and decrease in relative cost, at an exponential pace (the doubling of the number of transistors in a circuit every 2 years) – this is Moore's Law. Enabling technologies relevant to the disruption of the food system which have followed exponential growth include:

- The rapidly declining cost, and increasing speed, of DNA sequencing (reading) and synthesis (writing) the first sequencing of the human genome required 13 years and US\$3 billion; today, it takes a week and US\$600 (Xun, 2019).
- Machine learning allows scientists to identify ideal DNA configurations for products or processes and analyse complex biological processes with far greater speed and accuracy than ever before we now have the technology to annotate a database of 100 million proteins in less than two days using a single computer (Scwartz, 2018).
- Al and robotics mean we can test millions of potential versions of new food ingredients simultaneously, to identify the best combination for desired traits allowing scale-up and production to happen at a greater speed and scale.

- The rapidly declining cost and increased speed and capacity of computing makes everything faster and cheaper in 2000 the cost of computing was \$50m per teraflop. Today, a GPU for machine learning costs less than \$60 per teraflop (Seba, 2017).
- The cost of Precision Fermentation has rapidly improved in 2000 it cost around US\$1mill per kg, in 2019 it fell to around US\$100 per kg and is predicted to reach \$10 per kg by 2025 (Tubb and Seba, 2019).

^{xxx} For example:

- DSM combine expertise in biotechnology and fermentation to produce such products including: Veramaris[®] algal oil (a JV with Evonik); EVERSWEET[™] sweetener (a JV with Cargill) and life's[™] OMEGA algal oil, as well as a number of ingredients to support improvement in plant based protein and meat alternatives (DSM, 2022a; DSM, 2022b).
- Cargill is leveraging new technology and innovation in formulations to produce ingredients that support the production of plant-based products. They also hold substantial investments in cell-cultivated meat companies Memphis Meats and Aleph Farms (Cargill, 2020; Cargill, 2022).
- Nestlé is investing in both plant based and cell-cultivated protein technologies (Nestlé, 2021; Morrison, 2021).
- Tyson, the largest meat producer in the US recently released its own plant based hamburgers and sausage, to directly compete with Beyond Meat, of which it used to own a 6.5% stake prior to its IPO in 2019 (Polansek, 2021).

^{xxxi} For example, rennet which is used to produce cheese was originally derived from the stomachs of calves, then microbes. Availability, animal rights concerns and inferior performance led to precision fermentation being used to produce pure chymosin, the active ingredient in rennet. Since its approval for use in food production in 1990, fermentation-produced chymosin is now used in more than 90% of cheese produced in the US. (Tubb and Seba, 2019).

^{xxxii} A recent survey of US and UK consumers found that 85% of under 39s and 75% of older generations were willing to try cell-cultivated meat – on average, these respondents expected that cultivated meat could account for 40% of their future meat intake (Szejda, 2021). This consumer survey echoes the findings of a 2019 research survey of food experts that predicts by 2040, 60% of meat will be cell-cultivated or plant based, not derived from slaughtered animals (Carrington, 2019).

^{xxxiii} In 1942 Austrian Economist Joseph Schumpeter coined the term 'creative destruction'. Based on his observations of the market he described this process as "process of industrial mutation that incessantly revolutionizes the economic structure from within, incessantly destroying the old one, incessantly creating a new one." This essentially argues that for innovation to be deployed, the old system must be destroyed to free up the necessary energy and resources for the transition. (Kropp, 2021).

^{xxxiv} See: Gilding, P (2018b) Why Incumbents Fail – and What That Means for Sustainability; Gilding, P (2018c) Will 1.5 Degrees Trigger a Death Spiral for Oil and Gas; Gilding, P (2018a) Disruptive Markets – What Sustainability Really Means for Business; Gilding, P (2020) COVID-19 and the Death of Market Fundamentalism.

^{xxxv} Results from recent feedlot trials (Beef Central, 2021b), have shown that the feed additive <u>Bovaer</u> (active compound 3-NOP) developed by Dutch company DSM, was found to reduce emissions in feedlot beef cattle by 90% and 30% in dairy cows, with no negative impacts on animal performance.

FutureFeed, which uses *asparagopsis* seaweed, is also showing similar results. While feedlot trials are still underway, steers who have received the seaweed additive have demonstrated methane reductions of 80-98% (Beef Central, 2021a).

^{xxxvi} Grubler (2012) examined the early stages of the energy transition to identify key learnings to aid a smoother transition towards sustainability. This research provides valuable insight into how the transition towards a more sustainable food system may unfold. One of the main constrains of the energy transition is the timescale involved in the process, which tends to be in the order of decades. Moreover, as the complexity of the system increases, the underlying uncertainty on the speed of both renewable uptake and fossil fuel decommissioning increases. As both the timescales for change and complexity within the food system are smaller within the food system, this is a key indicator that the speed in which transition could occur in this system could be greater than most anticipate.

^{xxxvii} UNEP (2021) found that reducing methane emissions 45% by 2030 would avoid 0.3°C warming, and prevent 255 000 premature deaths, 775 000 asthma related hospital visits, 73 billion hours of lost labour from extreme heat, and 26 million tonnes of crop losses globally. The global monetized benefits for all market and non-market impacts would approximate US\$ 4,300 per tonne of methane reduced.

xxxviii A 2021 Report by FAIRR (FAIRR, 2021) who tracks 25 leading global retailers on protein transition found that 7 of the 25 (28%) global food retailers and manufacturers now have targets to expand their alternative protein portfolio, up from/

zero in 2018. Best performers include Unilever, Conagra, Nestle and UK retailers Tesco and Sainsbury's. In the first 6 months of 2021 a record \$506 million was invested in cultivated meat – including a collaboration between Nestlé and Future Meat Technologies announced in July.

^{xxxix} This is evident in the energy sector with NextEra Energy surpassing Exxon in market cap in October 2020; clean supermajors Enel, Iberdrola and Orsted now worth more than comparable oil majors (Eckhouse et.al., 2020) and Goldman Sachs projecting that spending on renewables will overtake spending on oil and gas in 2021 (Winck, 2020). At the same time fossil energy has been the worst performing sector in the S&P 500 for more than a decade (Olson and McFarlane, 2019), and the most profitable company in the world, Saudi Aramco's planned IPO in 2020 (predicted to be the largest in history) was scaled back due to lack of interest from private investors and valuations coming in lower than expected (Ambrose, 2019).

^{xl} Climate impacts will disproportionately impact industrial agriculture due to 'industrial amplifiers' that reduce their resilience to extreme weather, increasing losses and costs (UCSUSA, 2019).

^{xli} Calls for explicit farming subsidies (~\$700 bn per annum) to be redirected to sustainable food production, and for the industry to be accountable for the \$3 to \$12 trillion per annum in hidden environmental and social costs, would have profound impacts on the viability of industrial agriculture. (Food and Landuse Coalition, 2019 & UNEP, 2020)

x^{lii} A common criticism of this thesis is that consumers will not accept novel cell-cultivated protein. What needs to be understood is that this disruption will not accelerate from a business to consumer interaction. The disruption will be a business-to-business interaction whereby key ingredients (ground beef for burgers, ground chicken for nuggets, milk solids, palm oil or stevia), will be supplied via cellular and fermentation production with increased supply reliability, nutrition, customisation and decreased emissions, resources input, animal welfare **issues, distribution and costs**.